MOUNT GILEAD EXEMPTED VILLAGE SCHOOL

NEGOTIATED AGREEMENT

BETWEEN THE

MOUNT GILEAD BOARD OF EDUCATION

AND THE

MOUNT GILEAD TEACHERS' ASSOCIATION

JULY 1, 2023 THROUGH JUNE 30, 2026

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I - RECOGNITIO	ON	1
1.01	Recognition	1
ARTICLE II - PROCEDURI	ES FOR CONDUCTING NEGOTIATIONS	1
2.01	Scope	1
2.02	Submission of Issues	1
2.03	Negotiating Teams	2
2.04	Negotiation Meetings	2
2.05	Caucus	2
2.06	Exchange of Information	2
2.07	Progress Report	2
2.08	Agreement	2
2.09	Impasse Procedures	3
2.10	Renegotiation of Agreement	3
2.11	Further Terms of Agreement	3
2.12	Consistency With Law	4
2.13	Management Rights	4
ARTICLE III - GRIEVANC	E PROCEDURE	4
3.01	Scope	4
3.02	Processing Grievances	4
3.03	Formal Procedure	5
ARTICLE IV - BOARD AN	ID ASSOCIATION RIGHTS	6
4.01	Board and Association Rights	6
4.02	Professional Organizations	7
ARTICLE V - COMPENSA	TION AND BENEFITS	8
5.01	Mount Gilead Salary/Index	8
5.02	Supplemental Contract Positions	13
5.03	Payroll Deductions	13
5.04	Salary Placement	14
5.06	Insurance Benefits	15
5.07	College Credit Reimbursement	16
5.08	Severance Pay	18
5.09	Period Substitute Teachers	18
5.10	Other Compensation	19
5.11	Mileage	19

5.12	Teacher Attendance at School Activities	19
ARTICLE VI - LEAVES OF	ABSENCE	19
6.01	Emergency/Personal Leave	19
6.02	Sick Leave	20
6.03	Parental Leave	21
6.04	Professional Development	22
6.05	Family and Medical Leave	22
6.06	Leave of Absence	22
6.07	Assault Leave	24
6.08	Association Leave	24
ARTICLE VII - EMPLOYM	ENT PRACTICES AND CONDITIONS	24
7.01	Contracts	24
7.02	Vacancy/Transfer and Promotion	36
7.03	Teacher Contract Year	37
7.04	Length of School Day	38
7.05	Calendar	40
7.06	Personnel Files	40
7.07	Reduction in Force	41
7.08	Class Size	42
7.09	Teacher Education and Certification and Licensure	43
7.10	Hiring Retired Teachers	44
7.11	National Board Certification	45
7.12	Advisory Council for the Superintendent	46
7.13	Pay Periods	46
7.14	Court Appearance	46
7.15	Special Education	46
7.16	Copies of Board Policy	47
7.17	Dress Code	47
7.18	Procedure to Resolve Parent/Teacher Disagreements	47
7.19	New Programs/Curricula	47
ARTICLE VIII - RESIDENT	EDUCATOR PROGRAM	48
8.01	Resident Educator Program	48
ARTICLE IX - OTHER PRO	VISIONS	48
9.01	Continuation Clause	48
9.02	Superseding Clause	48
9.03	This Agreement/Severability	48
9.04	Duration	49

Appendix A	GRIEVANCE FORM	50
Appendix B	SUPPLEMENTAL PAY SCALES	52

.

ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION

1.01 Recognition

- A. The Mount Gilead Board of Education, hereinafter referred to as the "Board" hereby recognizes the Mount Gilead Teachers' Association, hereinafter referred to as the "Association," an affiliate of the Ohio Education Association, and the National Education Association, as the exclusive representative for all members of the bargaining unit as defined below for the purposes of collective bargaining as defined in Chapter 4117 of the Ohio Revised Code and all other employment-related matters. Recognition of the Association shall continue in full force and effect until such time as a challenging employee organization is successful in gaining exclusive representative status in strict adherence to the provision of RC 4117.05 and 4117.07.
- B. The bargaining unit is defined as all certificated personnel including regular classroom teachers, intervention specialists, speech-hearing therapists, librarians, guidance counselors, and full-time tutors and attendance officer(s) if said individuals hold a valid teaching certificate. Excluded from the bargaining unit are non-certificated personnel, substitutes, tutors (less than 4 hours), all certificated administrators by contract, and any other personnel as excluded under 4117.01 (C) 1-14 ORC.

Full-time tutors are defined as four (4) hours or more a day.

C. The term teacher as used in this Agreement shall refer to members of the bargaining unit.

ARTICLE II - PROCEDURES FOR CONDUCTING NEGOTIATIONS

2.01 Scope

All matters pertaining to wages, hours and terms and other conditions of employment and the continuation, modification, or deletion of an existing provision of this Agreement.

2.02 Submission of Issues

Requests - Requests for negotiations shall be submitted in writing by the Association to the superintendent, or his/her designated representative, or by the superintendent to the president of the Association or his/her designated representative at least sixty (60) days prior to the expiration date of the Agreement. The first negotiations session shall be arranged by mutual agreement and shall take place within fifteen (15) days of the initial request unless otherwise mutually agreed.

Exchange of Proposals - At the first negotiations session, complete proposals shall be exchanged and future bargaining dates will be established. Upon submission of said proposals no additional items shall be submitted for negotiations except by mutual consent.

2.03 Negotiating Teams

Each party shall have the full authority to choose its own negotiating members. The Board and the Association shall be represented at all negotiating meetings by a team of negotiators not to exceed five (5) members each. While no final agreement shall be executed without ratification by the Association and the Board, the parties mutually pledge that their representatives will be clothed with all necessary power and authority to make proposals, consider proposals, and make counterproposals in the course of negotiations. All negotiations shall be conducted exclusively between said teams.

The parties may call upon professional and lay consultants to assist in all negotiations. The expense of such consultants shall be borne by the party requesting them.

2.04 Negotiation Meetings

The negotiating teams shall meet for the purpose of affecting a free exchange of facts, opinions, proposals, and counterproposals in a sincere effort to reach mutual understanding and agreement on those matters submitted for negotiations. All parties are obliged to deal openly and fairly with each other on all matters to conduct such negotiations in "good faith," but such obligation does not compel either party to agree to a proposal or require the making of a concession. All meetings shall be scheduled by mutual agreement as to time, place, and date for the next meeting established before adjournment of each meeting.

Negotiation meetings will not exceed three (3) hours in length unless extended by mutual agreement.

2.05 Caucus

Either team may request caucuses of up to thirty (30) minutes each during negotiations, unless the time is extended by mutual consent.

2.06 Exchange of Information

Upon request each party will provide the other all available information pertinent to the issues under negotiations which is considered a public record.

2.07 Progress Report

During negotiations any releases to the news media shall be jointly issued. Such releases shall be in writing and both parties shall approve of the news release prior to its dissemination.

2.08 Agreement

When tentative agreement is reached on those matters being negotiated, the understanding of the parties shall be reduced to writing and signed with the approval of the negotiating teams.

This tentative agreement shall be submitted simultaneously to both the Association and the Board. Upon receipt of said tentative agreement, the Association shall have a maximum

of ten (10) calendar days during the school year and thirty (30) calendar days during the summer recess to act on the agreement. In no case shall the Board take action prior to the Association. The Board shall have a maximum of thirty (30) calendar days to act on the agreement after the Association has taken action.

Both parties shall act upon the entire tentative agreement as a whole.

2.09 Impasse Procedures

- A. If an agreement has not been reached, either party may declare impasse and request that an impartial mediator be appointed. The mediator may be selected by agreement between the parties. If agreement on the mediator is not reached within five (5) days after the call for mediation, the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service shall be jointly requested to appoint a mediator, and the selection shall be in accordance with the rules of the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service (FMCS).
- B. The mediator shall have the right to hold meetings with the negotiating parties in seeking to affect a resolution to the disagreement(s) in accordance with the rules and regulations of the FMCS. Mediation shall continue until the mediator, after consultation with the parties, determines that ultimate impasse has been reached.
- C. Pursuant to Section 4117.14(C)(1) and 4117.14(E) of the Revised Code, the parties have established this mutually agreed upon dispute resolution procedure which supersedes the procedures listed in Section 4117.14(C)(2)-(6) and any other procedures to the contrary. This article does not diminish or preclude the Association rights under Section 4117.14(D)(2), provided the procedures herein have been followed.

2.10 Renegotiation of Agreement

The parties acknowledge that during negotiations, which resulted in this Contract, each had the opportunity to make proposals, and that the understandings and agreements arrived at by the parties after the exercise of that opportunity are set forth in this Contract. Therefore, for the life of this Contract, the Board and the Association each voluntarily and unqualifiedly waives the right and each agrees that the other shall not be obligated to negotiate with respect to any subject matter not specifically referred to or covered in this Contract, unless otherwise mutually agreed.

2.11 Further Terms of Agreement

Any agreement reached and accepted by the Association and the Board shall supersede any rules, regulations, or practices of the Board which shall be contrary to or inconsistent with its terms. It shall likewise supersede any contrary or inconsistent terms contained in any individual teacher contracts heretofore in effect. All future individual teacher contracts shall be made expressly subject to terms of the Agreement.

2.12 Consistency With Law

If any provision of an agreement between the Board and the Association shall be found contrary to law, then such provision or application shall not be deemed to be valid and subsisting except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions or applications shall continue in full force and effect.

2.13 Management Rights

The Board hereby retains and reserves unto itself all powers, rights and authority, duties and responsibilities conferred upon and vested in it by the laws and the Constitution of the State of Ohio, and of the United States.

Such powers, rights, duties and responsibilities shall be limited only by the specific and express terms of this Agreement.

ARTICLE III - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

3.01 Scope

- A. A grievance is defined as an alleged violation or misinterpretation or misapplication of the negotiated agreement. Grievant is defined as any employee of the Mount Gilead School District or the Mount Gilead Teachers' Association.
- B. An identical grievance by two or more teachers in one school shall be considered as a single grievance. A decision on such grievance applies to all teachers in the group and each shall be given a copy of the decision. A teacher may withdraw from a group grievance, in writing, any time before a decision is rendered; however, the teacher then waives the right to initiate the same grievance. The maximum number of grieved teachers that may attend any meetings or hearings conducted for the resolution of a group grievance shall be equal in number to the Board and their representative(s).
- C. Day means workday during the regular school year. During the summer months, day means a day that the Board office is open.

3.02 Processing Grievances

- A. The proceedings will be kept as informal and confidential as possible at any level of this procedure. Failure at any step of this procedure to communicate the decision on a grievance within the specified time limits shall permit the aggrieved teacher to proceed to the next step. Failure at any step of this procedure to appeal a grievance to the next step within the specified time limits shall be deemed to be acceptance of the decision rendered at that step. Failure to initiate a grievance within the time limits shall render the grievance waived.
- B. It is understood that teachers shall, during the proceedings of any grievances, continue to observe all assignments and applicable rules and regulations of the

- negotiated contract until such grievance and any effect thereof shall be fully determined.
- C. Since it is important that grievances be processed as rapidly as possible, the number of days indicated at each level should be considered as a maximum, and every effort should be made to expedite the process.
- D. Any teacher who has a complaint shall discuss it first with the person who he/she feels is responsible for the complaint in an attempt to resolve the matter informally at that level.

3.03 Formal Procedure

A. Level One

- 1. If not resolved within ten (10) days after the occurrence of the incident which is the subject of the grievance, the teacher will reduce the grievance to writing and present it to the building principal.
- 2. Within three (3) days after the grievance is submitted, the building principal will discuss the grievance with the teacher involved and attempt to resolve it. If the teacher requests, the teacher may be accompanied by a member (school employee) of the MGTA Executive Committee. The accompanying individual may not be a blood relative or related through marriage. The principal may be accompanied by another administrator, and the Association representative will be present to advise and counsel the respective parties. Board of Education is notified of the grievance issue and the administrative decision at each step in the formal grievance procedure.
- 3. Within three (3) days after the meeting, the principal shall communicate his/her decision to the teacher and the superintendent in writing with reasons.

B. Level Two

- 1. Within five (5) days after receipt of the decision, the teacher may appeal the principal's decision to the superintendent if the teacher is not satisfied. The appeal to the superintendent must be made in writing reciting the matter submitted to the principal, and the teacher's reasons for dissatisfaction with the principal's decision, which may carry with it the recommendation of the Mount Gilead Teachers' Grievance Committee.
- 2. Within five (5) days after the appeal is submitted, the superintendent will discuss the grievance with the teacher and principal involved and attempt to resolve it. If the teacher requests, the teacher may be accompanied by a member of the MGTA Executive Committee as defined in Level One, and/or a qualified consultant from another source outside the Teachers' Association. The principal may be accompanied by another administrator as defined in Level One, and/or a qualified consultant from another source outside the school system.

3. Within three (3) days after the meeting, the superintendent shall communicate his/her decision to the grievant and the principal in writing with reasons.

C. Level Three

Within ten (10) days after receipt of the superintendent's decision, the parties may mutually agree to submit the matter to mediation through FMCS. The request shall be submitted to the superintendent within ten (10) days of his/her decision.

D. Level Four

If the teacher, with the concurrence of the Mount Gilead Teachers' Association, is not satisfied with the decision provided at Level Two and mediation is not agreed upon, he/she may within ten (10) days, submit the grievance to arbitration through the American Arbitration Association (AAA) whose rules and regulations shall likewise govern the proceedings. If mediation is attempted and is unsuccessful, the appeal shall be perfected within ten (10) days of the conclusion of mediation. The notice of appeal shall be filed with AAA and the Superintendent. The arbitrator may not add to, alter, or delete from the terms of Board policy or terms of the negotiated items. The arbitrator shall have all power and remedies within lawful statutes to render an award which shall be binding on the parties. Neither Party may raise any claims at arbitration that were not raised during the previous levels of the grievance procedure. In cases where the arbitrability of an issue is questioned, the matter of arbitrability shall be ruled upon by the arbitrator in an expedited fashion prior to a ruling by the arbitrator on the merits of the issue. The cost for the services of the arbitrator will be borne by the party that loses the grievance. In an incidence where the arbitrator sides in part with both parties, the arbitrator will establish the cost to be borne by both the Board and the Association.

ARTICLE IV - BOARD AND ASSOCIATION RIGHTS

4.01 Board and Association Rights

- A. The Association shall be the exclusive representative of all teachers in the bargaining unit. Therefore, the rights and privileges contained in this article shall not be extended to any rival employee organization.
- B. The Board shall provide the name(s) and address(es) of newly employed teachers in the bargaining unit within two (2) weeks following Board approval of their contract.
- C. A notice of time, date and place of Board meetings, copies of job opening notices, Board minutes and agenda shall be sent to the Association president.
- D. The Association shall be allowed the use of the mailboxes of teachers for Association business.

- E. The Association president or designee shall be allowed to make announcements at the end of staff meetings with prior approval of the principal or superintendent.
- F. The Association shall have the right to hold meetings in school buildings consistent with Board policy on the use of school facilities. There shall be no rental charge assessed the Association but the Association will be responsible for care of the facilities as any group would be who uses school facilities. Use of school facilities requires the prior approval of the principal and superintendent.
- G. The Association shall have the use of bulletin boards designated by the building principal to post reasonable notices.
- H. The Association and/or its representative(s) may conduct business on school property during school hours provided such business does not interfere with the educational program and the representative will report to the office upon entering the building.
- I. The Association shall have the exclusive right to payroll deductions of dues.

The Employer agrees to deduct from the wages of any employee-member of the Association, the dues, initiation fees, and assessments of the Union, upon presentation of a written deduction authorization from any member of the Association. This deduction shall be without cost to the Association or the member.

Deductions of the annual dues and assessments will be made in as nearly equal pay period installments during the school year and in an amount determined by the Union. Deductions shall begin with the first pay period in October and continue for 16 pays. Any member hired or becoming eligible for membership after October 1 shall be entitled to payroll deduction of dues on a schedule determined by the Association Treasurer and the individual member.

All monies deducted for such purposes shall be promptly transmitted to the Association by check. Accompanying each check will be a complete listing of names of the members for which a payroll deduction was made.

In the event an employee severs employment, the District Treasurer shall deduct all owed and remaining dues form the employee's final check. If an employee cancels his/her membership outside of the cancellation period defined in this Contract (Article 5.03(B)), the District Treasurer shall deduct all owed and remaining dues from the employee's second check immediately following such notification.

A member who wishes to cancel payroll deduction of dues may do so by notifying the Association Treasurer and District Treasurer, in writing, not less than two (2) weeks prior to the effective date of the payroll change.

4.02 Professional Organizations

Except as specified in Article IV, Section 4.02, teachers shall have the right to join, or not to join, any teacher organization, and membership in any organization shall not be a condition of employment or continued employment in the Mount Gilead Exempted Village

School District, nor shall any teacher be assessed any fee or otherwise be required to give financial support to any organization of which such teacher is not a member. This does not preclude a non-member teacher from making a voluntary contribution to the recognized teacher association to help defray the costs of negotiations.

ARTICLE V - COMPENSATION AND BENEFITS

5.01 Mount Gilead Salary/Index

A. The base salary will be increased as follows during the term of this agreement.

2023-2024	4% increase
2024-2025	4% increase
2025-2026	4% increase

Teachers will receive step progression each school year. Teachers with 0-2 years of experience will be placed at Step 2 of the salary schedule where they will remain until they have completed three (3) years of total experience.

- B. Semester hours earned for credit beyond MA must be obtained through an accredited college/university and must be in the teacher's area of certification/licensure or in the area of education be relevant for district needs and be pre-approved by the superintendent.
- C. Placement on the salary schedule is grandfathered as of 7/1/00. A teacher must work at least 120 days to advance on the salary schedule.

SALARY SCHEDULE 2023-2024

0 \$36,302 \$37,681 \$39,751 \$41,130 \$42 1.0000 1.0380 1.0950 1.1330 1. 1 \$37,681 \$39,242 \$41,493 \$43,054 \$44 1.0380 1.0810 1.1430 1.1860 1. 2 \$39,061 \$40,803 \$43,236 \$44,978 \$46 1.0760 1.1240 1.1910 1.2390 1. 3 \$40,440 \$42,364 \$44,978 \$46,902 \$48 1.1140 1.1670 1.2390 1.2920 1. 4 \$41,820 \$43,925 \$46,721 \$48,826 \$50 1.1520 1.2100 1.2870 1.3450 1. 5 \$43,199 \$45,486 \$48,463 \$50,750 \$52 1.1900 1.2530 1.3350 1.3980 1.4 6 \$44,579 \$47,047 \$50,206 \$52,674 \$54 1.2280 1.2960 1.3830 1.4510 1.4	A+30 MA+45 2,582 \$43,962 1730 1,2110 4,506 \$45,886 2260 1,2640 5,430 \$47,810 2790 1,3170 3,354 \$49,734 3320 1,3700 0,278 \$51,658 3850 1,4230 2,202 \$53,582 4380 1,4760
1.0000 1.0380 1.0950 1.1330 1. 1 \$37,681 \$39,242 \$41,493 \$43,054 \$44 1.0380 1.0810 1.1430 1.1860 1. 2 \$39,061 \$40,803 \$43,236 \$44,978 \$46 1.0760 1.1240 1.1910 1.2390 1. 3 \$40,440 \$42,364 \$44,978 \$46,902 \$48 1.1140 1.1670 1.2390 1.2920 1. 4 \$41,820 \$43,925 \$46,721 \$48,826 \$50 1.1520 1.2100 1.2870 1.3450 1. 5 \$43,199 \$45,486 \$48,463 \$50,750 \$52 1.1900 1.2530 1.3350 1.3980 1.4 6 \$44,579 \$47,047 \$50,206 \$52,674 \$54 1.2280 1.2960 1.3830 1.4510 1.4 7 \$45,958 \$48,608 \$51,948 \$54,598 \$56	1730 1.2110 1,506 \$45,886 2260 1.2640 5,430 \$47,810 2790 1.3170 3,354 \$49,734 3320 1.3700 0,278 \$51,658 3850 1.4230 2,202 \$53,582
1 \$37,681 \$39,242 \$41,493 \$43,054 \$44 1.0380 1.0810 1.1430 1.1860 1. 2 \$39,061 \$40,803 \$43,236 \$44,978 \$46 1.0760 1.1240 1.1910 1.2390 1. 3 \$40,440 \$42,364 \$44,978 \$46,902 \$48 1.1140 1.1670 1.2390 1.2920 1. 4 \$41,820 \$43,925 \$46,721 \$48,826 \$50 1.1520 1.2100 1.2870 1.3450 1. 5 \$43,199 \$45,486 \$48,463 \$50,750 \$52 1.1900 1.2530 1.3350 1.3980 1.4 6 \$44,579 \$47,047 \$50,206 \$52,674 \$54 1.2280 1.2960 1.3830 1.4510 1.4 7 \$45,958 \$48,608 \$51,948 \$54,598 \$56 1.2660 1.3390 1.4310 1.5040 1.	4,506 \$45,886 2260 1,2640 5,430 \$47,810 2790 1,3170 3,354 \$49,734 3320 1,3700 0,278 \$51,658 3850 1,4230 2,202 \$53,582
1.0380 1.0810 1.1430 1.1860 1 2 \$39,061 \$40,803 \$43,236 \$44,978 \$46 1.0760 1.1240 1.1910 1.2390 1 3 \$40,440 \$42,364 \$44,978 \$46,902 \$48 1.1140 1.1670 1.2390 1.2920 1 4 \$41,820 \$43,925 \$46,721 \$48,826 \$50 1.1520 1.2100 1.2870 1.3450 1 5 \$43,199 \$45,486 \$48,463 \$50,750 \$52 1.1900 1.2530 1.3350 1.3980 1.4 6 \$44,579 \$47,047 \$50,206 \$52,674 \$54 1.2280 1.2960 1.3830 1.4510 1.4 7 \$45,958 \$48,608 \$51,948 \$54,598 \$56 1.2660 1.3390 1.4310 1.5040 1.5	2260 1,2640 5,430 \$47,810 2790 1,3170 3,354 \$49,734 3320 1,3700 0,278 \$51,658 3850 1,4230 2,202 \$53,582
2 \$39,061 \$40,803 \$43,236 \$44,978 \$46 1.0760 1.1240 1.1910 1.2390 1.3 3 \$40,440 \$42,364 \$44,978 \$46,902 \$48 1.1140 1.1670 1.2390 1.2920 1.3 4 \$41,820 \$43,925 \$46,721 \$48,826 \$50 1.1520 1.2100 1.2870 1.3450 1.3 5 \$43,199 \$45,486 \$48,463 \$50,750 \$52 1.1900 1.2530 1.3350 1.3980 1.4 6 \$44,579 \$47,047 \$50,206 \$52,674 \$54 1.2280 1.2960 1.3830 1.4510 1.4 7 \$45,958 \$48,608 \$51,948 \$54,598 \$56 1.2660 1.3390 1.4310 1.5040 1.5	5,430 \$47,810 2790 1,3170 3,354 \$49,734 3320 1,3700 0,278 \$51,658 3850 1,4230 2,202 \$53,582
1.0760 1.1240 1.1910 1.2390 1 3 \$40,440 \$42,364 \$44,978 \$46,902 \$48 1.1140 1.1670 1.2390 1.2920 1 4 \$41,820 \$43,925 \$46,721 \$48,826 \$50 1.1520 1.2100 1.2870 1.3450 1 5 \$43,199 \$45,486 \$48,463 \$50,750 \$52 1.1900 1.2530 1.3350 1.3980 1.4 6 \$44,579 \$47,047 \$50,206 \$52,674 \$54 1.2280 1.2960 1.3830 1.4510 1.4 7 \$45,958 \$48,608 \$51,948 \$54,598 \$56 1.2660 1.3390 1.4310 1.5040 1.5	2790 1,3170 3,354 \$49,734 3320 1,3700 0,278 \$51,658 3850 1,4230 2,202 \$53,582
3 \$40,440 \$42,364 \$44,978 \$46,902 \$48 1.1140 1.1670 1.2390 1.2920 1.3 4 \$41,820 \$43,925 \$46,721 \$48,826 \$50 1.1520 1.2100 1.2870 1.3450 1.3 5 \$43,199 \$45,486 \$48,463 \$50,750 \$52 1.1900 1.2530 1.3350 1.3980 1.4 6 \$44,579 \$47,047 \$50,206 \$52,674 \$54 1.2280 1.2960 1.3830 1.4510 1.4 7 \$45,958 \$48,608 \$51,948 \$54,598 \$56 1.2660 1.3390 1.4310 1.5040 1.5	3,354 \$49,734 3320 1.3700 0,278 \$51,658 3850 1.4230 2,202 \$53,582
1.1140 1.1670 1.2390 1.2920 1. 4 \$41,820 \$43,925 \$46,721 \$48,826 \$50 1.1520 1.2100 1.2870 1.3450 1. 5 \$43,199 \$45,486 \$48,463 \$50,750 \$52 1.1900 1.2530 1.3350 1.3980 1. 6 \$44,579 \$47,047 \$50,206 \$52,674 \$54 1.2280 1.2960 1.3830 1.4510 1. 7 \$45,958 \$48,608 \$51,948 \$54,598 \$56 1.2660 1.3390 1.4310 1.5040 1.5	3320 1.3700 0,278 \$51,658 3850 1.4230 2,202 \$53,582
1.1520 1.2100 1.2870 1.3450 1.3 5 \$43,199 \$45,486 \$48,463 \$50,750 \$52 1.1900 1.2530 1.3350 1.3980 1.4 6 \$44,579 \$47,047 \$50,206 \$52,674 \$54 1.2280 1.2960 1.3830 1.4510 1.4 7 \$45,958 \$48,608 \$51,948 \$54,598 \$56 1.2660 1.3390 1.4310 1.5040 1.5	0,278 \$51,658 3850 1.4230 2,202 \$53,582
5 \$43,199 \$45,486 \$48,463 \$50,750 \$52 1.1900 1.2530 1.3350 1.3980 1.4 6 \$44,579 \$47,047 \$50,206 \$52,674 \$54 1.2280 1.2960 1.3830 1.4510 1.4 7 \$45,958 \$48,608 \$51,948 \$54,598 \$56 1.2660 1.3390 1.4310 1.5040 1.5	2,202 \$53,582
1.1900 1.2530 1.3350 1.3980 1.4 6 \$44,579 \$47,047 \$50,206 \$52,674 \$54 1.2280 1.2960 1.3830 1.4510 1.4 7 \$45,958 \$48,608 \$51,948 \$54,598 \$56 1.2660 1.3390 1.4310 1.5040 1.5	
6 \$44,579 \$47,047 \$50,206 \$52,674 \$54 1.2280 1.2960 1.3830 1.4510 1.4 7 \$45,958 \$48,608 \$51,948 \$54,598 \$56 1.2660 1.3390 1.4310 1.5040 1.5	4380 1.4760
1.2280 1.2960 1.3830 1.4510 1.4510 7 \$45,958 \$48,608 \$51,948 \$54,598 \$56 1.2660 1.3390 1.4310 1.5040 1.5	
7 \$45,958 \$48,608 \$51,948 \$54,598 \$56 1.2660 1.3390 1.4310 1.5040 1.5	\$55,506
1.2660 1.3390 1.4310 1.5040 1.5	4910 1.5290
	5,050 \$57,430
1 0 1 Ann 200 Ann 200 Ann 200 Ann 200 Ann 200	5440 1.5820
	7,974 \$59,354
	5970 1.6350
	,898 \$61,278
	6500 1.6880
	,822 \$63,202
	7030 1.7410
	3,746 \$65,126
	7560 1.7940
	5,670 \$67,050
	8090 1.8470
	,594 \$68,974
	8620 1.9000
	,594 \$68,974
	8620 1.9000
),337 \$70,898
	9100 1.9530
),337 \$70,898
	9100 1.9530
	,442 \$72,822 9680 2.0060
	9680 2,0060 ,442 \$72,822
	9680 2.0060
	,442 \$72,822
	9680 2.0060
	,366 \$74,746
	0210 2.0590
	,366 \$74,746
	0210 2.0590
	,290 \$76,670
	0740 2.1120
	,290 \$76,670
	0740 2.1120
	,290 \$76,670
	0740 2.1120
	,214 \$78,594
	1270 2.1650
	,138 \$80,518
	1800 2.2180
	,062 \$82,442
	2330 2.2710
	,986 \$84,366
	2860 2.3240

SALARY SCHEDULE 2024-2025

Step	вА	BA+15	MA	MA+15	MA+30	MA+45
0	\$37,754	\$39,189	\$41,341	\$42,775	\$44,285	\$45,720
	1.0000	1.0380	1.0950	1.1330	1.1730	1.2110
1	\$39,189	\$40,812	\$43,153	\$44,776	\$46,286	\$47,721
	1.0380	1.0810	1.1430	1.1860	1,2260	1.2640
2	\$40,623	\$42,435	\$44,965	\$46,777	\$48,287	\$49,722
	1.0760	1,1240	1.1910	1,2390	1,2790	1.3170
3	\$42,058	\$44,059	\$46,777	\$48,778	\$50,288	\$51,723
	1.1140	1.1670	1.2390	1.2920	1,3320	1.3700
4	\$43,493	\$45,682	\$48,589	\$50,779	\$52,289	\$53,724
	1.1520	1.2100	1.2870	1.3450	1.3850	1.4230
5	\$44,927	\$47,306	\$50,402	\$52,780	\$54,290	\$55,725
	1.1900	1.2530	1.3350	1.3980	1.4380	1.4760
6	\$46,362	\$48,929	\$52,214	\$54,781	\$56,291	\$57,726
	1.2280	1.2960	1.3830	1.4510	1.4910	1,5290
7	\$47,797	\$50,553	\$54,026	\$56,782	\$58,292	\$59,727
	1,2660	1.3390	1,4310	1.5040	1,5440	1.5820
8	\$49,231	\$52,176	\$55,838	\$58,783	\$60,293	\$61,728
	1.3040	1.3820	1.4790	1.5570	1.5970	1,6350
9	\$50,666	\$53,799	\$57,650	\$60,784	\$62,294	\$63,729
	1.3420	1.4250	1.5270	1.6100	1.6500	1,6880
10	\$52,101	\$55,423	\$59,463	\$62,785	\$64,295	\$65,730
	1.3800	1.4680	1.5750	1.6630	1.7030	1.7410
11	\$53,535	\$57,046	\$61,275	\$64,786	\$66,296	\$67,731
	1.4180	1.5110	1.6230	1.7160	1.7560	1.7940
12	\$54,970	\$58,670	\$63,087	\$66,787	\$68,297	\$69,732
	1,4560	1,5540	1.6710	1.7690	1,8090	1.8470
13	\$56,404	\$60,293	\$64,899	\$68,788	\$70,298	\$71,733
	1.4940	1.5970	1.7190	1.8220	1.8620	1.9000
14	\$56,404	\$60,293	\$64,899	\$68,788	\$70,298	\$71,733
Section States Control	1.4940	1.5970	1.7190	1.8220	1.8620	1.9000
15	\$57,839	\$61,917	\$66,711	\$70,789	\$72,110	\$73,734
1,000,000,000,000,000,000,000,000,000,0	1,5320	1.6400	1.7670	1.8750	1.9100	1,9530
16	\$57,839	\$61,917	\$66,711	\$70,789	\$72,110	\$73,734
sec60micol≱ ⇔resconos	1.5320	1.6400	1.7670	1.8750	1.9100	1,9530
17	\$59,274 1.5700	\$63,540	\$68,524	\$72,790	\$74,300	\$75,735
300 4 OC 500	}	1,6830	1.8150	1,9280	1,9680	2,0060 \$75,735
18	\$59,274 1.5700	\$63,540 1.6830	\$68,524 1.8150	\$72,790 1.9280	\$74,300 1.9680	2.0060
19	\$59,274	\$63,540	\$68,524	\$72,790	\$74,300	\$75,735
12:00	1.5700	1.6830	1.8150	1.9280	1.9680	2.0060
20	\$60,708	\$65,163	\$70,336	\$74,791	\$76,301	\$77,735
Append Modernie	1.6080	1.7260	1.8630	1.9810	2.0210	2.0590
21	\$60,708	\$65,163	\$70,336	\$74,791	\$76,301	\$77,735
	1.6080	1.7260	1.8630	1.9810	2.0210	2.0590
22	\$62,143	\$66,787	\$72,148	\$76,792	\$78,302	\$79,736
	1.6460	1.7690	1.9110	2.0340	2.0740	2,1120
23	\$62,143	\$66,787	\$72,148	\$76,792	\$78,302	\$79,736
	1.6460	1.7690	1.9110	2.0340	2.0740	2.1120
24	\$62,143	\$66,787	\$72,148	\$76,792	\$78,302	\$79,736
	1.6460	1.7690	1.9110	2.0340	2.0740	2.1120
25	\$63,578	\$68,410	\$73,960	\$78,793	\$80,303	\$81,737
	1.6840	1.8120	1.9590	2.0870	2.1270	2.1650
26	\$65,012	\$70,034	\$75,772	\$80,794	\$82,304	\$83,738
	1.7220	1.8550	2.0070	2.1400	2,1800	2.2180
27	\$66,447	\$71,657	\$77,584	\$82,795	\$84,305	\$85,739
1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	1.7600	1.8980	2.0550	2.1930	2.2330	2.2710
28	\$67,882	\$73,281	\$79,397	\$84,795	\$86,306	\$87,740
1	1.7980	1.9410	2.1030	2.2460	2.2860	2.3240

SALARY SCHEDULE 2025-2026

Step	BA	BA+15	MA	MA+15	MA+30	MA+45
0	\$39,264	\$40,756	\$42,994	\$44,486	\$46,057	\$47,549
	1.0000	1.0380	1.0950	1,1330	1.1730	1.2110
1	\$40,756	\$42,444	\$44,879	\$46,567	\$48,138	\$49,630
**************************************	1.0380	1.0810	1.1430	1,1860	1,2260	1,2640
2	\$42,248	\$44,133	\$46,763	\$48,648	\$50,219	\$51,711
A 1 A 1 A 1 A 1 A 1 A 1 A 1 A 1 A 1 A 1	1.0760	1.1240	1.1910	1.2390	1.2790	1.3170
3	\$43,740	\$45,821	\$48,648	\$50,729	\$52,300	\$53,792
estantenten etastatuar	1.1140	1.1670	1.2390	1.2920	1.3320	1.3700
4	\$45,232	\$47,509	\$50,533	\$52,810	\$54,381	\$55,873
	1.1520	1.2100	1.2870	1.3450	1.3850	1.4230
5	\$46,724	\$49,198	\$52,417	\$54,891	\$56,462	\$57,954
	1.1900	1.2530	1.3350	1.3980	1.4380	1.4760
6	\$48,216	\$50,886	\$54,302	\$56,972	\$58,543	\$60,035
	1.2280	1.2960	1.3830	1,4510	1.4910	1.5290
7	\$49,708	\$52,574	\$56,187	\$59,053	\$60,624	\$62,116
esonoco di antonomeno	1.2660	1,3390	1.4310	1.5040	1.5440	1.5820
8	\$51,200	\$54,263	\$58,071	\$61,134	\$62,705	\$64,197
	1.3040	1,3820	1.4790	1.5570	1.5970	1.6350
9	\$52,692	\$55,951	\$59,956	\$63,215	\$64,786	\$66,278
	1.3420	1.4250	1.5270	1.6100	1.6500	1.6880
10	\$54,184	\$57,640	\$61,841	\$65,296	\$66,867	\$68,359
sionismosana appetima	1,3800	1.4680	1.5750	1.6630	1.7030	1.7410
11	\$55,676	\$59,328	\$63,725	\$67,377	\$68,948	\$70,440
namenos en el colonido españo	1.4180	1.5110	1.6230	1.7160	1.7560	1,7940
12	\$57,168	\$61,016	\$65,610	\$69,458	\$71,029	\$72,521
	1.4560	1.5540	1.6710	1.7690	1.8090	1.8470
13	\$58,660	\$62,705	\$67,495	\$71,539	\$73,110	\$74,602
000 000 12 000 000	1.4940	1.5970	1.7190	1.8220	1.8620	1.9000
14	\$58,660	\$62,705	\$67,495	\$71,539	\$73,110	\$74,602
145 - 11 I = 167 (156)	1.4940	1.5970	1.7190	1.8220	1.8620	1.9000
15	\$60,152	\$64,393	\$69,379	\$73,620	\$74,994	\$76,683
Santa de la Sul Harrigado	1.5320	1.6400	1.7670	1.8750	1.9100	1.9530
16	\$60,152	\$64,393	\$69,379	\$73,620	\$74,994	\$76,683
24 (25 (27 <u>12</u> (24 (25 (25 (25 (25 (25 (25 (25 (25 (25 (25	1.5320	1.6400	1.7670	1.8750	1.9100	1.9530
17	\$61,644	\$66,081	\$71,264	\$75,701	\$77,272	\$78,764
54444025 <u>2</u> 600050	1.5700	1.6830	1.8150	1,9280	1.9680	2.0060
18	\$61,644	\$66,081	\$71,264	\$75,701	\$77,272	\$78,764
	1.5700	1,6830	1.8150	1.9280	1.9680	2.0060
19	\$61,644	\$66,081	\$71,264	\$75,701	\$77,272	\$78,764
strona <u>L</u> i <u>L</u> instrona	1.5700	1.6830	1.8150	1.9280	1.9680	2.0060
20	\$63,137	\$67,770	\$73,149	\$77,782	\$79,353	\$80,845
	1.6080	1.7260	1.8630	1.9810	2.0210	2.0590
21	\$63,137	\$67,770	\$73,149	\$77,782	\$79,353	\$80,845
eerice en en en en en en	1.6080	1.7260	1.8630	1.9810	2.0210	2.0590
22	\$64,629	\$69,458	\$75,034	\$79,863	\$81,434	\$82,926
aktys <u>ig it</u> session	1.6460	1.7690	1.9110	2.0340	2.0740	2,1120
23	\$64,629	\$69,458	\$75,034	\$79,863	\$81,434	\$82,926
angag gawasa	1.6460	1.7690	1.9110	2.0340	2.0740	2.1120
24	\$64,629	\$69,458	\$75,034	\$79,863	\$81,434	\$82,926
	1.6460	1,7690	1.9110	2.0340	2.0740	2.1120
25	\$66,121	\$71,146	\$76,918	\$81,944	\$83,515	\$85,007
	1,6840	1.8120	1,9590	2.0870	2.1270	2.1650
26	\$67,613	\$72,835	\$78,803	\$84,025	\$85,596	\$87,088
mana <u>i u</u> nasan	1.7220	1.8550	2.0070	2.1400	2.1800	2.2180
27	\$69,105	\$74,523	\$80,688	\$86,106	\$87,677	\$89,169
dense <u>ti ja</u> esserent	1.7600	1.8980	2.0550	2.1930	2.2330	2.2710
28	\$70,597	\$76,211	\$82,572	\$88,187	\$89,758	\$91,250
	1.7980	1.9410	2.1030	2.2460	2.2860	2.3240

SUPPLEMENTAL SALARY SCHEDULE

Salaries will be determined according to the adopted supplemental salary schedule - see below.

Groups

Group 16

M.S. Athletic Director

Group 15.5

Head Varsity Football

Head Boys Varsity Basketball Head Girls Varsity Basketball

Group 13

Head Track

Group 12

Head Varsity Baseball Head Cross Country

Head Varsity Softball

Group 11

Head Varsity Volleyball

Head Swimming

Head Varsity Wrestling

Assistant Varsity Football (4)

JV Boys Basketball

JV Girls Basketball

Assistant Varsity Boys Basketball

Assistant Varsity Girls Basketball

Winter Facility Manager

Group 10

Head Golf (2)

Head Bowling

Band +5 days extended time

Group 9

H.S. Assistant Track (4)

Group 8.5

JV Baseball

JV Softball

Assistant Varsity Baseball

Assistant Varsity Softball

H.S. Assistant Cross Country

Fall Facility Manager

Group 8

Weight Room Coordinator

Fall Head Cheer Advisor

Winter Head Cheer Advisor

Group 7.5

Choir +5 days extended time

Assistant H.S. Volleyball

Assistant H.S. Swimming

Assistant H.S. Wrestling

Group 7

Freshman Boys Basketball

Freshman Girls Basketball

Freshman Football

Spring Facility Manager

Assistant Band

Group 6.5

M.S. Football Head Coach

8th Grade Boys Basketball

8th Grade Girls Basketball

7th Grade Boys Basketball

7th Grade Girls Basketball

Group 6

Yearbook Advisor

Group 5.5

M.S. Track (2)

Fall Assistant Cheer

Winter Assistant Cheer

Group 5

9th Grade Volleyball

Musical Director

M.S. Cross Country

Group 4.5

Junior Class Advisor

oth C. 1 37 11 1 11

8th Grade Volleyball

7th Grade Volleyball

M.S. Wrestling

Group 4

Senior Class Advisor

Schot Class Advisor

H.S. Student Council

Play Director

Musical Pit Director

Assistant M.S. Football (2)

Group 3.5

Technology Club Advisor

Spanish Club Advisor

H.S. Art Club Advisor

Science Club Advisor

H.S. Academic Challenge Advisor

National Honor Society Advisor

Key Club/Service Club Advisor

Assistant Musical Director

M.S. Fall Cheer

M.S. Winter Cheer

Assistant M.S. Track

Group 3

Sophomore Class Advisor

Assistant Play Director

Assistant Junior Class Advisor

M.S. Assistant Cross County

Group 2.5

Building Technology Coordinator (4)

Group 2

Elementary Spelling Bee

Flag Corps Advisor

Mock Trial

Theater Technician

Group 1.5

Elementary Academic Challenge Advisor

Elementary Art Club Advisor

Elementary Music Concert Coordinator

Freshman Class Advisor

Leadership Club Advisor

M.S. Academic Challenge Advisor

M.S. Student Council Advisor

M.S. Environmental Club Advisor

M.S. Robotics Club Advisor

M.S. Art Club Advisor

Volunteer

H.S. Indoor Track

HOURLY RATE - \$25.00

5.02 Supplemental Contract Positions

- A. Supplemental contract holders shall be compensated as shown in the Supplemental Salary Schedule.
- B. The Board may create new supplemental positions. Within thirty (30) days of creating the position, the Board shall, with the Association, bargain the compensation for the new position. If the parties are unable to negotiate compensation, the Board may still create the position and the Association may pursue whatever legal rights it may have under the Ohio Revised Code.
- C. All sports teams that are to be filled will have a paid coach (7th grade/MS, whichever is applicable, freshman, junior varsity, varsity).

Any varsity sport that is to be filled that does not have a JV coach shall have a paid assistant coach if athletes exceed 15 in number at the beginning of the season.

Any student activity that is to occur shall have a paid advisor per the supplemental salary schedule.

- D. Service credit will be granted for previous work experience in similar positions. If there was a separation from a position, the total years of experience will be given if the person returns to the same or similar position.
- E. Volunteers are welcome to assist the program operation and are unpaid positions. The license/certification costs may be recommended to be reimbursed in full if the volunteer completes the season and the payment is recommended by both the head coach and the Athletic Director. The reimbursement will not exceed the actual cost for obtaining the license/certification. In no case shall the volunteer be reimbursed if the license/certification was already obtained due to either a paid or unpaid position in another district.
- F. A committee will be established during negotiation years made up of four (4) Association members appointed by the Association, and four (4) administrative members, one of whom will be a Board member. The committee will be tasked with:
 - 1. Reviewing extracurricular salary and recommendations for revisions.
 - 2. Recommending position placement on the salary schedule.
 - 3. Recommending the addition or deletion of athletic or activity positions.
 - 4. Recommending ratios of coach to participants and other tasks that are in support of a well-functioning extracurricular program.
 - 5. Recommending a pay schedule that is competitive in the area.
 - 6. Reviewing participation numbers and recommending adjustments to salary ratios.

5.03 Payroll Deductions

A. Payroll deductions shall be made upon written authorization from the teacher at least 30 days prior to deduction being made by treasurer's office and at no cost to

the teacher. Enrollment, change or termination may be made by the teacher at any time during the year with at least 15 days' notice prior to such changes, unless otherwise specified herein, for the following deductions:

- 1. Tax Sheltered Annuities
- 2. United Way
- 3. Political Contributions
- 4. Association Scholarship Fund
- 5. United Education Profession (UEP) Association Dues
- B. The Board treasurer will deduct the regular membership dues and any uniform assessments of the Association from the salaries of those teachers who authorize the deduction. Such deduction authorization shall continue from year to year thereafter in the amounts to be certified from time to time by the Association treasurer and/or until such time as the teacher gives written notice to the Board treasurer and Association treasurer to discontinue such deductions, or employment with the Board terminates.

The time period for written notification for discontinuance of UEP Association dues deductions shall be between September 1 and September 10 of each year.

- C. UEP Association dues deductions shall be made in equal amounts and shall begin with the first pay date in October and shall continue twice monthly through the last pay of May.
- D. No new deductions will be made by the treasurer without at least five (5) employees enrolling in such deduction.
- E. Annuity payment shall be forwarded to the annuity companies within three business days of the deduction.

5.04 Salary Placement

If during the term of the school year a teacher becomes eligible to be placed in a different salary column, the Board, after receipt of proper evidence and justification shall place the teacher in the new column. To qualify, the teacher shall provide an official transcript to the Superintendent. Upon approval, the Superintendent will recommend the new placement. Transcripts filed by September 15th will result in proper placement from the start of the contract year. Transcripts filed by February 15th shall result in proper placement on the first workday of the second semester. The semester hours must be in the teacher's area of certification/licensure or in the area of education, be relevant for district needs, and be preapproved by the superintendent.

A teacher with 150 hours shall be placed at the appropriate step on the BA+15 column of the salary schedule.

5.05 Orton-Gillingham Training

Teachers who provide administration-approved in-service and training in the Orton Gillingham program shall be paid at the rate of \$40 per hour. This does not apply to tutoring students, which shall be paid at the hourly rate.

5.06 <u>Insurance Benefits</u>

A. The Board shall pay the monthly insurance costs (hospitalization, major medical, vision, dental, and \$50,000.00 life insurance) for all eligible teachers according to the following schedule:

Family Coverage

The Board pays 85% of the first \$985.00 per month of the premium and 50% of the premium in excess of \$985.00.

Family Coverage – Dental and Vision Only

The Board pays 85% of the premium.

Single Coverage

The Board pays 85% of the first \$435.00 per month of the premium and 50% of the premium in excess of \$435.00.

Single Coverage – Dental and Vision Only

The Board pays 85% of the premium.

B. Life insurance will be provided as follows:

- 1. \$50,000.00 death benefit.
- 2. A teacher may purchase additional coverage if the carrier permits.
- 3. A teacher may convert at retirement if the carrier permits.
- C. The Board may change the carrier(s) for any of the insurance plans contained in this Agreement provided that the coverage as set forth in the contract(s) is no less than the coverage as of the effective date of this Agreement. The Association shall be notified sixty (60) days in advance of any proposed change in carrier(s).
- D. In the case of a married teacher whose spouse also works in the district (hereinafter "Married Teaching Couple"), the employee will be covered as all other employees pursuant to paragraph A.
- E. Any employee electing insurance coverage shall be eligible to elect to have his/her portion of payments deducted from his/her salary before taxes pursuant to a salary reduction plan in accordance with applicable IRS regulations. The Board of

Education shall adopt a plan under Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code to be implemented October 1, 1994.

F. A committee of three (3) Association members, the Treasurer and two (2) Board members will be created to review health insurance options if there is a proposed change in insurance coverage and report to the Association and Board any recommended changes.

G. Insurance Committee

- 1. The Board and the MGTA agree to establish an ongoing insurance committee to review all aspects of the current health insurance coverage.
- 2. The committee will be comprised of:
 - a. Three (3) representatives of the MGTA (to be appointed by the MGTA);
 - b. Three (3) representatives of the Board.
- 3. Goals of the committee shall be:
 - a. To review the current health insurance plan
 - b. To research and understand the benefits of the provider.
 - c. To research alternative schedules of benefits, including co-pays, deductibles, and benefit levels in order to control premiums costs, while providing appropriate coverage to employees.
 - d. Any modifications to the insurance plan shall be subject to ratification by the Board and the MGTA prior to implementation.
 - e. Both the Board and the MGTA acknowledges that the above goals cannot be accomplished without the assistance of an outside consultant to investigate the current plan and plans available from other providers.
 - f. Prior to renewal of health insurance plans for calendar year 2021 and occurring at least once every five (5) calendar years, the insurance committee will review the services provided by the insurance broker and will request proposals for brokerage services from other brokers to provide the best services to the district and employees. By a consensus, the committee shall recommend the selection of a broker to the Board.

5.07 <u>College Credit Reimbursement</u>

A. Teachers who earn additional college credit and who hold a permanent teaching certificate, a resident educator license, or a professional educator license are eligible for tuition reimbursement.

The maximum amount of college credit eligible for reimbursement shall be \$2,000.00 per teacher annually.

- B. Reimbursement will not be made for course work that has been or will be reimbursed from another source (e.g., state and/or federal grants, private endowments, etc.). Reimbursement will not exceed 100% of the tuition paid by the teacher. Any outside funding will be deducted from the tuition payments.
- C. Only those credit hours taken in the teacher's area of certification or in an area of benefit to the school will be eligible for reimbursement. Hours must be taken from an institute of higher education approved by the Chancellor of the Ohio Board of Regents.
- D. Course work completed while a teacher is on an unpaid leave of absence shall not be eligible for reimbursement.
- E. The Board agrees to spend a maximum annual amount of \$21,000.00 during the term of this agreement toward tuition reimbursement with monies allocated on an equitable basis to all eligible participating teachers. Any unused funds shall rollover to the succeeding school years, with a maximum allotment for any given year of \$35,000. To accomplish an equitable allocation when the number of teachers participating exceeds the maximum Board contribution, the reimbursement schedule contained in Section A above will be prorated.
- F. Course work taken during the summer will be reimbursed only when the teacher has been under contract for the entire year immediately before and the entire year immediately after the summer when the course was taken.
 - Course work taken during the school year will be reimbursed only if the teacher was under contract for the entire year during which the course work was taken and the entire year following the school year the course work was taken.
- G. In September of each year a complete report of all requests made for reimbursements will be provided to the Association president.
- H. A proof of payment receipt and transcript indicating a passing grade must be submitted by September 30 in order for payment to be made in October.
- I. If the reimbursed member leaves the school system within one year following the year for which reimbursement was made, that member must repay the Board for the tuition reimbursement. If the member fails or refuses to repay the reimbursement, the Board may withhold the amounts from any wages due to the member. No repayment will be required for members who leave for reason of RIF, non-renewal, termination, disability, or retirement.

5.08 Severance Pay

Severance pay shall be a one-time, lump sum payment to eligible teachers according to the following provisions. Teachers who have previously retired and are receiving STRS benefits shall not be eligible for severance.

A. Eligibility

A teacher's eligibility for severance pay shall be determined as of the final date of employment. The criteria are:

- 1. The teacher retires from the school system.
- 2. Retirement is defined as disability or service retirement.
- 3. The teacher must be eligible for disability or service retirement as of the last date of employment.
- 4. The teacher must within one hundred twenty (120) days of last day of his/her employment prove acceptance into the retirement system by having received and cashed his/her first retirement check.
- 5. The teacher must have not less than ten (10) years of service with this school district.
- 6. The teacher must sign for the severance check certifying all eligibility criteria have been met.

B. Benefit Calculation

Severance pay shall be an amount equal to twenty-five percent (25%) of the number of days of sick leave accumulated. Such payment shall be paid at the teacher's daily rate of pay at the time of retirement.

Receipt of payment for accrued but unused sick leave shall eliminate all sick leave credit accrued by the teacher.

C. At Death of Teacher

Severance pay benefits for a teacher eligible for benefits under this article who dies while on active service or on an approved leave of absence shall be paid in accordance with RC 2113.04 or to the teacher's estate.

5.09 Period Substitute Teachers

High school and middle school teachers may be asked to serve as a substitute and/or cover other assignments when the teacher normally on duty is absent.

All teachers are paid the hourly rate to cover a class during his/her planning time or \$5.00 for each student that may be assigned to his/her class for more than half of the contractual day.

For elementary teachers, at the beginning of each quarter volunteers will be solicited to substitute for absent classroom teachers. Such volunteers will be paid \$100 per day. On any day that a volunteer is unavailable, teachers may be directed to substitute and will be paid \$50 per day. Integrated arts teachers will be paid \$5 per student per period, up to a maximum of \$80 per day, to provide coverage for other absent integrated arts teachers.

5.10 Other Compensation

If a teacher is to be involved after the school day or year for the purpose of curriculum development, alignment, or approved tutoring, he/she shall be paid at the hourly rate for each hour actually worked not to exceed one hundred dollars (\$100.00) per day. All curriculum development work during the school year will be voluntary. If no teachers volunteer the administration shall develop the curriculum.

5.11 Mileage

When an employee is required to use private transportation to perform his/her assigned duties, he/she will be reimbursed at the then current Internal Revenue Service rate. All expenses must be approved by a district administrator.

5.12 Teacher Attendance at School Activities

The Board shall provide free general admission to each teacher for school sponsored extracurricular activities. Teachers may show their school ID for free admission.

ARTICLE VI - LEAVES OF ABSENCE

6.01 Emergency/Personal Leave

- A. A maximum of three (3) days' absence, with pay, will be granted for emergency purposes.
- B. The request form (see new form with date and time to be done by the principal) for the use of emergency/personal leave <u>shall</u> reach the superintendent's office three (3) school days in advance of the intended day of absence, when possible.
- C. Emergency/personal leave days may not be accumulated beyond one contract year.
- D. Only five (5) teachers may use personal/emergency leave on any given day. The superintendent may grant additional teachers leave at the superintendent's discretion. The superintendent's decision to grant additional days of leave shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.
- E. Emergency/personal leave days may not be used for engaging in other gainful employment, during State testing periods for bargaining unit members directly

involved in the testing, or on the first or last student day of school. The superintendent may grant emergency/personal leave during the State testing periods, with reason, on a case by case basis. The superintendent's decision to grant leave for this purpose shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.

Unit members found abusing personal leave shall be subject to discipline determined by the Board, and shall be required to repay the day or days to the Board through salary reduction.

F. All unused emergency/personal days will be converted to sick days credit at the end of the school year.

6.02 Sick Leave

- A. Sick leave days may be accumulated to a maximum of two hundred sixty (260) days.
- B. Sick leave may be used for absence due to personal illness or injury, illness or injury due to pregnancy, exposure to contagious disease which could be communicated to others, or illness, injury or death in the teacher's immediate family which includes step relationships.
 - 1. Immediate family includes the teacher's parent (including foster or step-parent), child (including foster or step child), son- or daughter-in-law, spouse, sister, brother, parent-in-law, or any other relative who resides in the teacher's household.
 - 2. Absence due to the death of a member of the immediate family shall ordinarily be limited to five (5) days and immediate family shall be defined to include grandparent, mother-in-law, father-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, grandparent-in-law, or grandchild.
 - 3. One (1) day of sick leave may be used for absence due to the death of a teacher's niece, nephew, uncle, aunt. An additional one (1) day required for travel shall be included. Additional days may be granted at the discretion of the superintendent.
 - 4. If a member has been absent on sick leave for more than five (5) consecutive days, the member shall submit a physician's statement.

C. Sick Leave Credit Request

When requested by the MGTA, a teacher exhausting his/her available sick leave and personal leave may apply to the Board for additional sick leave day(s) to a maximum of thirty (30) days per year offered by other teachers' accumulated sick leave. Certified employees may give up to five (5) days per school year. Leave under this section cannot be used to extend post-partum leave beyond the six (6) weeks provided in section 6.03(b) below.

D. Sick Leave Conversion

Teachers who have accumulated one hundred seventy-five (175) days of sick leave as of September 1 annually may convert four (4) days of sick leave to one (1) additional day of personal leave on an annual basis.

6.03 Parental Leave

- A. An unpaid leave of absence for the purpose of child care shall be granted to a teacher as follows:
 - 1. The teacher must file a written request at least ninety (90) days prior to the date requested. Such request shall include the proposed starting and ending dates of the leave. The superintendent may waive this requirement in unusual circumstances.
 - 2. Leave of absence shall be approved in semester blocks with the maximum length of two (2) semesters. A leave may commence any time during a school year; however, a teacher may not return from a leave except at the beginning of a school semester. Should the leave commence during a semester, that semester shall count as a semester block unless there are thirty (30) or less school days left in that semester.
 - 3. Upon expiration of leave the teacher shall be reinstated to the same or similar position that was held prior to the leave.
 - 4. A teacher adopting an infant child may request a leave to commence at any time during the first year after receiving de facto custody of said child. Such leave shall be approved in semester blocks with the maximum length of two (2) semesters. A leave may commence any time during the school year; however, a member may not return from a leave except at the beginning of a school semester. Should the leave commence during a semester, that semester shall count as a semester block unless there are thirty (30) or less school days left in that semester.
 - 5. A teacher may continue to participate in district group insurance programs if approved by the carrier and only if he/she is willing to assume the full cost of such coverage. Such payments shall be made, in advance, by the teacher in the manner prescribed by the treasurer's office. Failure to make the payments shall result in the cancellation of the insurance.
 - 6. Time spent on an approved leave shall not count towards seniority nor shall it count towards salary placement. However, such leave shall not be considered as an interruption of continuous service.
 - 7. Upon the expiration of the leave, the teacher shall assume the contract status held at the time the leave was granted, including any modification of that status as stated above.

B. Use of Sick Leave

The use of available sick leave for maternity/paternity/adoption leave shall be for the period of pregnancy/disability which shall be for a duration of six (6) weeks. If, in the opinion of the teacher and a practicing physician, additional use of sick leave is needed the teacher shall so notify the superintendent and shall provide the name and address of the attending doctor and the dates consulted. The superintendent has the option to require the teacher to submit to a medical examination by a Board appointed physician, or he/she may request the teacher to submit a statement from her physician as to her ability to return to work.

6.04 Professional Development

The following shall apply (1) in any year that the Board appropriates funds for professional development and so long as funds remain available to cover all expenses, or (2) if funding other than from the Board is obtained for all expenses including substitute teachers. The Board shall make every effort to ensure that leave and funding for professional development is available for all teachers in buildings.

A. Conferences, Meetings, Conventions

Any employee wishing to attend any conference, meeting, or convention directly related to his/her work may request in advance the superintendent's approval for an absence for that attendance not to exceed a period of three (3) days for any one conference, meeting, or convention. Under certain circumstances, additional leave time may be granted by the Board. No more than two persons from a building shall attend the same meeting unless there are sufficient reasons. Additionally, the Board will not reimburse the tuition and conference, meeting, or convention cost if college credit can be earned.

B. Visitations

A teacher may, with the advance approval of the principal, be absent without loss of pay for the purpose of studying the work in some other school or institution. The work to be observed shall be closely related to the regular duties of the employee. No visitation shall be allowed when the work of the schools will be unduly interrupted or hampered.

6.05 Family and Medical Leave

The parties agree to comply with all provisions of the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) of 1993 as amended (see Appendix C) and the Board and unit members may exercise all rights entitled to them under the FMLA. For purposes of the FMLA, year shall be defined on a rolling calendar.

6.06 Leave of Absence

Teacher requests for an unpaid leave of absence will be considered individually by the Board within the framework of the following guidelines and procedures:

- A. The Board of Education must approve all leaves of absence.
- B. Employees requesting leaves of absence shall make their requests in writing to the Board via the superintendent, with as much advance notice as possible, and well in advance of the requested leave. The written request must reach the superintendent no later than Monday of the week preceding the regularly scheduled Board of Education meeting where the action is to be taken.
- C. In order for a teacher to be eligible for a non-disability leave of absence, that teacher must have three (3) prior years of continuous service in the Mount Gilead School District.
- D. In the event the leave of absence request is for illness or disability, a physician's excuse may be requested.
- E. Requests shall be limited to no more than one leave without pay per year, but extenuating circumstances may be considered.
- F. Each request for a leave without pay will be considered individually, based on its own merit. Individual factors that may be considered in a decision include the following:
 - 1. Length of employment in the Mount Gilead Schools;
 - 2. Availability of an adequate substitute;
 - 3. Length of the request (a request of one three days may be looked on more favorably than an extended request);
 - 4. Number of requests per building and per district.
- G. The Board of Education may grant a leave of absence for a period of not more than two consecutive school years for educational or professional or other purposes, and shall grant such leave where illness or other disability is the reason for the request and a physician's statement, if requested, has been provided.
- H. Employees granted a leave of absence have reinstatement rights consistent with sound educational practice in the discretion of the superintendent. While every effort will be made to reinstate the teacher to his/her teaching assignment immediately preceding his/her leave, the superintendent holds the responsibility and discretion to make all grade and subject assignments. Teachers who are granted a leave of absence will not be considered to have had their continuous service broken, but their leave of absence period will not be counted as a year's service for salary credit experience or for other seniority reasons.
- I. Medical insurance coverage may be continued by an employee while on leave of absence if the employee makes the required monthly payments of the full insurance premium, which may include administrative charges assessed under COBRA.

6.07 Assault Leave

Pursuant to Section 3319.143 of the Ohio Revised Code, a member of the bargaining unit who is assaulted while:

- 1. the member was performing duties required by his/her contract with the Board; and
- 2. a. which occurred on school premises or
 - b. during a school sponsored function

shall be entitled to assault leave.

Assault leave shall be granted for a period not to exceed twenty (20) days. Assault leave extending beyond five (5) days must be verified with a doctor's excuse.

Assault leave granted under this provision shall not be charged against sick leave earned, or leave granted under other leave provisions.

If a member becomes permanently disabled due to an assault, he/she shall apply for disability retirement. If disability retirement is granted, assault leave benefits shall end on the effective date of his/her retirement.

6.08 Association Leave

The MGTA shall have an aggregate of five (5) unpaid days available each year to conduct Association business outside of the school district. A maximum of three (3) days for any one individual would apply for this provision.

The MGTA President will submit an Association Leave form stating the date, the teacher's name, and the Association Leave date to the respective building principal at least two weeks in advance of the scheduled activity or the earliest possible date if announcement of the activity is made with less than two weeks' notice. The principal will forward the request to the superintendent for his/her authorization.

Authorization for use of Association Leave shall include payment for the substitute teacher by the Board of Education. No other expense reimbursement shall be allowed.

When requested by the building principal or superintendent, the Board and Administrators will cooperate with the MGTA President in allowing adequate time to meet with individual members concerning Association business.

ARTICLE VII - EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES AND CONDITIONS

7.01 Contracts

A. Contract Sequence

All teachers who are employed by the Board for the first time will be issued a oneyear limited contract. If the teacher is renewed, he/she shall be given a series of a one-year contract, a two-year contract, and then a three-year contract. A one-year probationary contract may be issued to any teacher upon the expiration of his/her current limited contract if the teacher has been properly evaluated in accordance with the adopted evaluation procedure and the principal and/or superintendent believe the teacher is in need of further improvement. The evaluation will identify, in writing, any deficiencies noted in the teacher's classroom performance and provide written positive suggestions for improvement within a specified time frame.

The issuance of this type of probationary contract shall serve warning to the teacher that his/her classroom performance will be closely monitored during this probationary period with future employment dependent upon improvement of the deficiencies as defined during the evaluation process.

B. Continuing Contract Eligibility

If a teacher anticipates becoming eligible for a continuing contract during a year when he/she is being considered for a new contract, the teacher shall notify their respective building administrator, in writing, by October 15.

Failure of the teacher to meet this deadline/requirement shall be a waiver of the teacher's eligibility for the continuing contract for the following school year and may result in the staff member being issued a one (1) year limited teaching contract for the following school year rather than a continuing contract. Notice received after October 15 shall not serve as the notice required by this section for the following school year.

Nothing herein limits the Board from issuing a continuing contract to a teacher who misses the notifications should the Board decide to do so.

Upon receiving the notice from a teacher that he/she is eligible for continuing contract, and after having completed the evaluations of the teacher, if the Board believes that the teacher is in need of further professional development, the superintendent may recommend the issuance of a one-year extended limited contract to the teacher. If the superintendent intends to recommend an extended limited contract, the superintendent must advise the teacher, in writing, of the reasons for this recommendation, and shall meet with the teacher upon the teacher's request. Should the teacher be employed under an extended limited contract pursuant to this section, and the teacher is reemployed following the issuance of that extended limited contract, the teacher shall be employed under a continuing contract.

In the event a teacher becomes eligible for a continuing contract during the term of a multi-year contract he/she may be considered by the Board for a continuing contract. This consideration will be available only once per school year at the regular May Board meeting. No cause will be shown or reason given for denying this consideration, but the teacher may discuss the situation with the superintendent.

The teacher may withdraw the request for continuing contract at any time up to the Board action on the request. Except as otherwise provided herein, continuing contracts shall be granted in accordance with Ohio Revised Code.

The provisions of this section are intended to, and shall supersede and replace any conflicting provisions of Ohio Revised Code sections 3319.07, 3319.08, 3319.11, 3319.111, 3319.22, Chapter 3301-24 of the Ohio Administrative Code and any and all other provisions of the Ohio Revised Code or Ohio Administrative Code governing the issuance and granting of continuing contracts.

C. Supplemental Contracts

Supplemental contracts shall be set forth in a limited contract of one (1) year. A member of the bargaining unit offered a supplemental contract shall execute and return such contract to the treasurer of the Board within fourteen (14) calendar days. Extended service contracts shall be supplemental contracts pursuant to this provision.

D. Necessary Certification & Licensure

The Board will not hire any full-time employee who does not possess the necessary certification/licensure for the position for which he/she is being hired. For the purpose of this section, temporary certification/licensure will also qualify as necessary certification/licensure. Only properly certified/licensed teachers as defined in ORC 3319 may be employed to provide instruction to students, and this designation shall be reflected in EMIS. No paraprofessionals/educational aides may be employed to provide instruction to students which includes independent lesson planning and assignment of grades.

E. Standards-Based Teacher Evaluation

The Board of Education is responsible for a standards-based teacher evaluation policy which conforms to the framework for evaluation of teachers as approved by the State Board of Education and aligns with the "Standards for the Teacher Profession" as set forth in State law.

The Board adopts the Ohio Teacher Evaluation System ("OTES 2.0") model as approved by the State Board of Education.

The Board believes in the importance of ongoing assessment and meaningful feedback as a powerful vehicle to support improved teaching performance and student growth, as well as promotion and retention decisions for teachers.

This policy shall be implemented as set forth herein and shall be included in the collective bargaining agreement with the MGTA (Mount Gilead Teachers' Association), and in all extensions and renewals thereof.

This policy has been developed in consultation with teachers employed by the Board.

Definitions

"OTES" – Stands for the Ohio Teacher Evaluation System as adopted by the Ohio State Board of Education in 2011, or as otherwise modified by the State Board of Education.

"Teacher" – For purposes of this policy, "teacher" means licensed instructors who spend at least fifty percent (50%) of his/her time providing content-related student instruction and who is working under one (1) of the following:

- 1. A license issued under R.C. 3319.22, 3319.26, 3319.222 or 3319.226; or
- 2. A permanent certificate issued under R.C. 3319.222 as it existed prior to September, 2003; or
- 3. A permanent certificate issued under R.C. 3319.222 as it existed prior to September, 2006; or
- 4. A permit issued under R.C. 3319.301

Substitute teachers and teachers not meeting this definition are not subject to evaluation under this policy. Full time bargaining unit members who do not meet the definition will be evaluated utilizing the evaluation procedures of the collective bargaining agreement in effect between the Board and the Mount Gilead Teachers' Association.

The Superintendent, Treasurer, and any "other administrator" as defined by R.C. 3319.02 are not subject to evaluation under this policy.

"Credentialed Evaluator" – For purposes of this policy, each teacher subject to evaluation will be evaluated by a person who:

- 1. meets the eligibility requirements under R.C. 3319.111(D); and
- 2. holds a credential established by the Ohio Department of Education (ODE) for teacher evaluation; and
- 3. has completed State-sponsored evaluation training and has passed an online credentialing assessment.

It is the intent of the Board to utilize credentialed evaluators who are under contract with the Board pursuant to ORC sections 3319.01 or 3319.02 and who hold a certificate/license designated for being a superintendent, assistant superintendent, principal, vocational director, administrative specialist or supervisor to conduct Teacher evaluations and shall be credentialed at the time of any walkthrough, observation, or evaluation.

The Board shall authorize the Superintendent/designee to approve and maintain a list of credentialed evaluators as necessary to effectively implement this policy.

- "Core Subject Area" means reading and English language arts, mathematics, science, foreign language, government, economics, fine arts, history and geography.
- "Student Growth" for the purpose of the District's evaluation policy, student growth encompasses the use of at least two sources of high-quality student data (HQSD) demonstrate growth and/or achievement over time, showing clear evidence of expected growth and/or achievement for most students.
- "Value-Added" A measure of student progress at the District and school level based on each student's scores on State-issued standardized assessments.
- "Vendor Assessment" student assessments approved by the Ohio Department of Education (ODE) that measure mastery of the course content for the appropriate grade level, which may include nationally normed standardized assessments, industry certification exams, or end-of-course examinations for grade level and subjects for which the Value-Added measure does not apply.
- "Evaluation Cycle" is the period of time for the completion of the evaluation procedure.
- "Evaluation Framework" means the document created and approved by the Ohio Department of Education (ODE) in accordance with R.C. 3319.111(A) that establishes the standards-based framework for the evaluation of teachers developed under R.C. 3319.112.
- "Evaluation Instruments" refers to the forms used by the teacher's evaluator. Those forms, developed by the ODE, are located in the Appendix to this policy.
- "Evaluation Procedure" the procedural requirements set forth in this policy are intended to provide specificity to the statutory obligations established under R.C. 3319.111 and R.C. 3319.112 and to conform to the framework for the evaluation of teachers developed under R.C. 3319.112.
- "Evaluation Rating" means the final summative evaluation level that is assigned to a teacher pursuant to terms of this policy. The evaluation rating is assigned at the conclusion of the evaluation cycle when the evaluation factors are combined.

Each completed evaluation will result in the assignment of one (1) of the following evaluation ratings: Accomplished, Skilled, Developing, or Ineffective.

"Teacher Performance" – is the assessment of a teacher's performance, resulting in a performance rating. As an evaluation factor, the teacher performance dimension is based on direct observations of a teacher's practice (including materials and other instructional artifacts) and walkthroughs that are performed by a credentialed evaluator. Teacher performance results are reported as a teacher performance rating that may be coded as "1" indicating lowest performance to "4" indicating highest performance.

- 1. Teachers shall be evaluated on his/her work performance based on the evidence provided by the teacher, on the observations of the teacher by the teacher's assigned evaluator and walkthroughs.
- 2. All monitoring or observation of the work performance of a teacher shall be conducted openly and with full knowledge of the teacher.
- 3. No misleading, inaccurate, untimely or undocumented information may become part of a teacher's performance assessment. All results and conclusions of performance assessments must be documented and supported by evidence.
- 4. In implementing the Teacher Performance Evaluation Rubric, the District shall conduct all evaluations so as to observe the legal and constitutional rights of teachers. No information collected by video or audio devices.

"Teacher-Student Data Linkage" (TSDL) – refers to the process of connecting the teacher(s) of record (based upon above definition) to a student and/or defined group of students' achievement scores for the purpose of attributing student growth to that teacher.

Standards-Based Teacher Evaluation

Teacher evaluations will utilize multiple factors, with the intent of providing meaningful feedback to each teacher and assigning an effectiveness rating based upon teacher performance, student growth, and other locally determined criteria.

Each teacher evaluation will result in an effectiveness rating of:

- 1. Accomplished;
- 2. Skilled;
- 3. Developing; or
- 4. Ineffective

The specific standards and criteria for distinguishing between these ratings/levels of performance shall be the same as those developed by the State Board of Education, which are incorporated herein by reference.

The Superintendent shall annually cause to be filed a report to the Ohio Department of Education (ODE) the number of teachers for whom an evaluation was conducted as well as the number of teachers assigned each rating as set forth above, aggregated by teacher preparation programs from which and the years in which the teachers graduated. The Board will utilize the ODE's guidelines for reporting this information.

The Board may elect not to evaluate a teacher who was on leave from the School District for fifty percent (50%) or more of the school year and/or submitted notice of retirement that was accepted by the Board no later than December 1st of the year the teacher was scheduled to be evaluated.

Assessment of Teacher Performance

Teacher performance will be evaluated during formal observations and periodic informal observations also known as "classroom walkthroughs." Such performance will be assessed through a holistic process by trained and credentialed evaluators based upon the following *Ohio Standards for the Teaching Profession:*

- 1. understanding student learning and development and respecting the diversity of the students they teach;
- 2. understanding the content area for which they have instructional responsibility;
- 3. understanding and using varied assessment to inform instruction, evaluate and ensure student learning;
- 4. planning and delivering effective instruction that advances individual student learning;
- 5. creating learning environments that promote high levels of learning and student achievement;
- 6. collaborating and communicating with students, parents, other educators, District administrators and the community to support student learning; and
- 7. assuming responsibility for professional growth, performance, and involvement.

Formal Observation and Classroom Walkthrough Sequence

- 1. All instructors who meet the definition of "teacher" under R.C. 3319.111 and this policy shall be evaluated based on at least two (2) formal observations of at least thirty (30) minutes each and periodic classroom walkthroughs each school year.
- 2. Teachers on a limited contract whose contracts are under consideration for renewal/nonrenewal shall receive at least three (3) formal observations in addition to periodic classroom walkthroughs.
 - a. A teacher who receives a rating of "Accomplished" on his/her most recent evaluation shall be evaluated every three (3) years provided the evaluator determines the teacher is making progress on their self-directed Professional Growth Plan. The teacher will be provided with at least one (1) observation and post conference in any year that such teacher is not formally evaluated.

The formal observation shall be focused on two (2) areas based on the teacher's Professional Growth Plan. b. A teacher who receives a rating of "Skilled" on his/her most recent evaluation shall be evaluated every two (2) years provided the evaluator determines the teacher is making progress on their self-directed Professional Growth Plan.

The teacher will be provided with at least one (1) observation and post conference in any year that such teacher is not formally evaluated.

The formal observation shall be focused on two (2) areas based on the teacher's Professional Growth Plan.

These exemptions shall not apply to any school year in which the teacher's limited contract is expiring or if the teacher is qualified to receive a continuing contract.

The first formal observation with walkthroughs will be conducted no later than December 15 and will be holistic. The second formal observation with walkthroughs will be conducted no later than April 1 for those teachers who are being fully evaluated and will be focused on two (2) areas. For teachers in the final year of a limited contract whose contracts are being considered for renewal/nonrenewal, the third observation will occur no later than April 30.

A post-conference (i.e., a face-to-face meeting) between the teacher and evaluator will be held within seven (7) school days of the observation. The formal observation report will be completed within five (5) school days after the post-conference.

Evaluations will be completed by May 1st and each teacher will be provided a written report (may be provided to teacher electronically via OhioES) of the results of his/her evaluation by May 10th. Written notice of nonrenewal will be provided by June 1st.

In evaluating teacher performance in these areas, the Board shall utilize the measures set forth by the Ohio Department of Education's OTES "Teacher Performance Evaluation Rubric" for instructional planning, instruction and assessment, and professionalism, set forth herein in the Appendix.

Each teacher evaluated under this policy may annually complete a "Self-Assessment" utilizing the Self-Assessment Summary Tool set forth herein as "Teacher Evaluation Form."

Formal Observation Procedure

- 1. At a teacher's request, all formal observations may be preceded by a conference mutually agreed upon between the evaluator and the employee prior to the observation in order for the employee to explain plans and objectives for the classroom situation to be observed. The teacher's request shall not be unreasonably denied.
- 2. A post-observation conference shall be held after each formal observation.

Informal Observation/Classroom Walkthrough Procedure

A walkthrough is a formative assessment process that focuses on one (1) or more of the following components and results in brief written notes or a summary:

- 1. Focus for Learning
- 2. Knowledge of Students
- Lesson Delivery
- 4. Classroom Environment
- 5. Assessment of Student Learning
- 6. Professional Responsibilities

A walkthrough shall consist of at least three (3) consecutive minutes, but not more than ten (10) consecutive minutes in duration. The walkthrough should be of sufficient duration to allow the evaluator to assess the focus of the walkthrough.

- 1. Classroom walkthroughs shall not unreasonably disrupt and/or interrupt the learning environment.
- 2. A final debriefing and completed form must be shared with the employee within a reasonable amount of time.

Assessment of Student Growth

In determining student growth measures, the Board adopts the Ohio Department of Education's Ohio Teacher Evaluation System (OTES), which calculates student growth by assessing achievement for an individual student occurring between two (2) points in time. It is important to note that a student who has forty-five (45) or more absences for the school year will not be included in the determination of student academic growth.

When an approved Ohio Department of Education vendor assessment is utilized in the measurement of student growth, it will be included in the evaluation process.

Final Evaluation Procedures

Each teacher's performance rating will be combined with the assessment of student growth measures and any other locally determined alternative measures to produce the summative evaluation rating, based upon the criteria developed by the Ohio Department of Education.

The evaluator shall provide that each evaluation is submitted to the teacher for his/her acknowledgement by written receipt. If signed, by the teacher, the receipt is to be sent to the Superintendent as soon as received.

High Quality Student Data (HQSD)

- 1. All evaluations shall contain two (2) measures of high-quality student data (HQSD). When applicable to the grade level or subject area taught by the teacher being evaluated, HQSD shall include the value-added progress dimension as one (1) source of HQSD.
- 2. When utilizing vendor assessments to construct HQSD, all related teacher, student and other educational materials shall be purchased, and all affected staff shall be trained on utilization of the assessment program.
 - a. All new vendor assessments shall be piloted prior to being used as a source of HQSD, subject to the following:
 - i. Participation in the pilot is voluntary
 - ii. All teachers and credentialed evaluators will be trained on the vendor assessment at the beginning of the pilot.
 - iii. Teachers participating in the pilot shall be provided time to train, meet, and reflect on the vendor assessment each year of the pilot.
- 3. HQSD shall be used as evidence in any component of the teacher's evaluation related to the following:
 - a. Knowledge of the students to whom the teacher provides instruction;
 - b. The teacher's use of differentiated instruction practices;
 - c. Assessment of student learning;
 - d. The use of assessment data;
 - e. Professional responsibility and growth.
- 4. Locally developed instruments measuring student growth will be developed in TBTs.

Professional Growth Plans and Professional Improvement Plans

- 1. Professional growth and improvement plans shall be developed and submitted to the assigned evaluator by October 15 as follows:
 - a. Teachers whose evaluation rating is Accomplished shall develop a self-directed plan for continuing professional growth.

- b. Teachers whose evaluation rating is Skilled shall develop a professional growth plan collaboratively with his/her credentialed evaluator.
- c. Teachers whose evaluation rating is Developing shall develop a professional growth plan with their assigned evaluator.
- d. Teachers whose evaluation rating is Ineffective shall develop a professional improvement plan with their assigned evaluator.
- e. Teachers placed on an Improvement Plan due to deficiencies in an individual component of the evaluation system shall develop a professional improvement plan with their evaluator.
- 2. Professional growth and improvement plans shall be aligned to the teacher's evaluation and, if applicable, include one (1) component of the District's or Building level improvement plan required under the "Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965", as amended.
- 3. No Improvement Plan or Professional Growth Plan will have more than two (2) achievable goals per Evaluation Cycle.
- 4. The improvement plan shall include:
 - a. Specific, measurable instructional practices to be observed;
 - b. Specific, evidence-based resources, and assistance to be provided;
 - c. Clearly articulated timelines for the completion of the plan; and
 - d. A description of the specific supports that will be provided as well as opportunities for professional development.

Board Professional Development Plan

In accordance with the Ohio State Board of Education's State-wide evaluation framework, the Board has adopted a specific plan for the allocation of financial resources to support the professional development of teachers covered by this policy. The plan will be reviewed annually.

Retention and Promotion Decisions/Removal of Poorly Performing Teachers

It is the purpose of this Standards-Based Teacher Evaluation Policy to improve the quality of instruction, enhance student learning and strengthen professional competence through meaningful feedback and targeted professional development. In addition, the evaluations produced will serve to inform the Board on employment decisions, i.e., retention, promotion of teachers, renewal of teaching contracts, and the removal/nonrenewal of poorly performing teachers.

Definitions:

"Retention" – for purposes of this policy refers to employment decisions on the question of whether or not to suspend a contract pursuant to a reduction in force, nonrenew a limited or extended limited contract, or terminate employment for good and just cause. In the case of a reduction in force, seniority will not be considered when making decisions on contract suspensions, except in the instance of comparable evaluations. The decision to nonrenew or terminate the contract of a poorly performing teacher may be informed by the evaluation(s) conducted under this policy. However, decisions to nonrenew or terminate a teaching contract are not limited by the existence of this policy.

"Promotion" – as used in this context is of limited utility given the fact that teachers covered by this policy are not currently employed in any discernible hierarchy. Nevertheless, when making decisions relative to such matters as determining department or grade level chairpersons, selections to curricular or strategic planning bodies, or teaching assignments, the Board will consider teacher performance as indicated by evaluations.

"Poorly Performing Teachers" — refers to teachers identified through the evaluation process set forth in this policy who demonstrate an inability and/or unwillingness to meet the reasonable expectations of this standards-based evaluation system.

"Comparable Evaluations" – since seniority may not be the basis for teacher retention or other employment decisions, except when deciding between teachers who have comparable evaluations, this refers to teacher within the categories of "Ineffective," "Developing," "Skilled," and "Accomplished."

Removal of Poorly Performing Teachers

Removal of poorly performing teachers will be in accordance with the nonrenewal and termination statutes of the Ohio Revised Code.

Nothing in this policy will be deemed to prevent the Board from exercising its rights to nonrenew, terminate, or suspend a teacher contract as provided by law and the terms of the collective bargaining agreement in effect between it and the Mount Gilead Teachers' Association (MGTA). The evaluation system and procedures set forth in this policy shall not create an expectation of continued employment for teachers on a limited contract that are evaluated under this policy. The Board reserves the right to nonrenew a teacher evaluated under this policy in accordance with R.C. 3319.11 notwithstanding the teacher's summative rating.

School Counselor

Pursuant to R.C. 3319.113, all bargaining unit members meeting the statutory definition of school counselor shall be evaluated in accordance with the Board-adopted evaluation policy, "Standards-Based School Counselor Evaluation System" (Appendix F of this Agreement) and any memoranda of understanding entered into by the parties. "Pinning" the evaluation documents on the eTPES

system equates to a signature and digital access equates to providing a written copy to the bargaining unit member.

Other Bargaining Unit Members

Bargaining unit members who do not meet the statutory definition of teacher or counselor shall be evaluated according to this Article. Those members shall be observed and evaluated using the same frequency for OTES teachers as set forth in the Board adopted evaluation policy and any memoranda of understanding entered into by the parties. Timelines for the evaluation of these bargaining unit members are noted in Appendix H.

It is agreed that any complaints regarding violations of either this Article or the Board adopted evaluation policy shall be subject solely to the grievance procedure contained in this Agreement and shall supersede and replace conflicting provisions of any evaluation requirements of Ohio Revised Code Section 3319.11 with which this provision is in conflict.

F. Committee Work

Each member of any building or district committee that meets outside of the regular work day will be paid at the negotiated hourly rate. The parties will agree on a list of such committees at the beginning of each school year. If additional committees are added throughout the year, they will automatically be included.

7.02 <u>Vacancy/Transfer and Promotion</u>

A. Letter of Intent Form

On or before February 1 of each year, the superintendent will distribute a letter of intent form to each teacher. The form will be designed to survey the interests of the teacher for the next school year (desire for a vacancy/transfer and/or promotion to a different class, grade level, building, position, including administrative positions, etc.). The completed form must be returned to the superintendent on or before March 15 of each year.

B. Notification of Assignment

Each teacher shall be notified of his/her grade level and/or subject assignment and building assignment for the next school year as soon as possible, but no later than June 30. A change in assignment made after that date shall be considered an "involuntary transfer" as provided herein.

C. Vacancy

1. Vacancies in teaching positions, if they are to be filled, shall be e-mailed to each staff member at the district e-mail account prior to the positions being filled. The position shall remain open for at least five (5) days prior to the position being filled. Administrative postings shall be sent to teachers who

indicated interest in such postings on the letter of intent form and to the MGTA president.

- 2. Extended sick leave or unpaid leaves of absence are not considered vacancies.
- 3. All notices will contain a cutoff date for application from within the district.
- 4. This section shall be applicable except for vacancies that occur after June 30 and before September 1. From July 1 through July 31, there shall be no minimum length of posting prior to the position being filled. From August 1 through August 31, vacancies shall be posted for one (1) day.

D. Voluntary Transfer and Promotion

Teachers who desire a change in assignment may indicate such on the letter of intent form. Should a vacancy occur which reflects the desired change, said teacher will be considered for the position. The teacher must be or will be properly certificated by the effective date of the position considered.

If a teacher is not awarded a position after he/she has submitted a letter of intent form, he/she may submit a written request to the superintendent for the reason(s) why he/she was not transferred and/or suggestions for possible ways to improve qualifications for subsequent vacancies. The right to such a request shall not be construed to limit in any way the discretion of the superintendent to assess the qualifications of teachers.

E. Involuntary Transfer

An involuntary transfer shall mean a change in a teacher's assignment without the teacher's consent. The teacher may request, in writing, a meeting with the superintendent or his/her designee and an association representative to discuss the reason(s) for the transfer. No teacher shall be transferred to a position for which he/she does not hold certification.

F. Supplemental Positions

All supplemental positions that the Board intends to fill shall be posted annually as follows:

Fall Coaching positions:

By April 5

Winter Coaching positions:

By August 5

Spring Coaching positions:

By December 5

Co-curricular positions:

By the end of the school year

7.03 Teacher Contract Year

A. The regular teacher contract shall be written to include up to one hundred eighty-five (185) full days. At least one (1) day shall be scheduled prior to the opening day of instruction, one (1) day shall be scheduled at the end of the first semester,

and at least one (1) day shall be scheduled after the final day of instruction. Open House will not be scheduled during a day set aside as a Teacher Work Day. All teachers new to the district will be required to attend one (1) additional day of teacher orientation prior to the first teacher workday. The actual calendar dates shall not be subject to the negotiations process and shall be determined by the Board with recommendations made by the superintendent. Changes in the calendar due to reasons of calamity will also not be subject to the negotiations process.

- B. If a teacher is required to assist in moving from one building or classroom to another outside of the regular work day or school year, he/she shall be paid at the hourly rate for up to ten (10) hours. Teachers will be required to verify the hours worked.
- C. If any additions or changes in existing extended contracts are being considered by the Board of Education, the Mount Gilead Teachers' Association will be requested to provide input prior to a final decision.
- D. Any changes that may be proposed that would change the traditional school calendar to a balanced school calendar would need to be approved by the majority of the members of the Mount Gilead Teachers' Association and by a four-fifths vote of the Board of Education.
- E. Teachers who are required to write IEPs shall be released from their classroom duties for two (2) work days per year to help complete this work. A substitute teacher will be provided at district expense and the scheduling will be coordinated with the building administrator.

7.04 Length of School Day

- A. Unless the school day is extended a maximum of 1.25 hours per day for calamity days in accordance with the Ohio Revised Code, the length of the school day shall be as follows:
 - 1. The elementary student day (K-5) shall be a maximum of six (6) hours and forty (40) minutes including the noon recess and lunch.
 - The teacher workday shall extend an additional fifty (50) minutes for planning and conference time (suggested fifteen [15] minutes before students arrive and thirty-five [35] minutes after the dismissal bell). This time may be assigned by the building principal in order to protect the safety and welfare of students.
 - 2. The middle and high school student day (6-12) shall be a maximum of seven (7) hours including the lunch period. The teacher workday shall extend an additional thirty (30) minutes for planning and conference time (suggested fifteen [15] minutes before the tardy bell and fifteen [15] minutes after the dismissal bell). This time may be assigned by the building principal in order to protect the safety and welfare of students.

- B. Each full-time teacher shall have at least a thirty (30) minute continuous and uninterrupted lunch period each day. The teacher may leave the building during the 30 minute period with approval of the principal or designee.
- C. Each full-time teacher shall have at least a forty (40) minute continuous and uninterrupted duty-free planning and conference period each school day. Both parties acknowledge that on days when the start of school is delayed or on those days when school is released early, the planning time contemplated herein may not be available.
- D. The Board expressly retains the right to determine the number and/or length of class periods consistent with the provisions contained herein.
- E. Efforts will be made not to schedule two (2) parent-teacher conference evenings during the same week and not prior to a holiday.
- F. The number of hours for parent-teacher conferences will be consistent across the school district.
- G. With respect to Section 7.04, Length of School Day, the parties agree to the following:
 - 1. The term "school day" is defined as the hours a teacher is required to be in the building.
 - 2. The term "student day" is defined as the hours in which a teacher is required to be responsible for students.
 - 3. "Student supervision" is defined as any hours a teacher is responsible for students other than during class time, i.e., before and after school.
 - 4. If teachers in a building feel that the current scheduling practices of student supervision is unequal and does not allow for the efficient use of planning time, they may request a meeting with the building representative and the building principal to discuss adjustment and/or equalization of student supervision time. Additional persons may be requested to be involved in the meeting. Changes and adjustments to scheduling practices will be communicated in a staff meeting or by a memorandum to all staff.

Every effort will be made to provide two weeks' advance notice (verbal or written) of school activities occurring outside of the school day.

Attendance shall not be mandatory but shall be paid at the hourly rate.

Each staff member shall be required to attend one staff meeting no more than forty-five (45) minutes in length each month. One week's notification will be provided if a teacher's meeting will begin more than 30 minutes prior to the beginning of the teacher workday or extend more than 30 minutes after the end of the workday. For all other meetings/activities which may occur outside the regular workday for which staff attendance will be mandatory, every effort will be made to provide at

least two weeks' notice (either verbal or written) of the date of the meeting/activity. The staff member shall be paid at the hourly rate for attendance at all mandatory meetings occurring outside the regular workday, except the monthly staff meeting. If staff attendance is not mandatory, and a staff member chooses to attend a meeting/activity, the staff member shall not be entitled to any compensation for that attendance.

- H. Classes shall be dismissed one hour early on the last day of the school year.
- I. Each staff member who participates in grade level or departmental meetings shall be paid at the hourly rate. The time will be approved by the appropriate administrator.
- J. Every effort will be made to create planning time that does not include the time the teacher escorts his/her students to classes or time traveling between buildings.
- K. Teachers assigned by their building administrator student supervision duties occurring outside the regular school day and which are not covered by a supplemental contract (e.g., detention and Wednesday school) shall be paid at the hourly rate for time actually worked.

7.05 Calendar

The Association may present to the Board any recommendations for the development of the school calendar no later than December 1 of each year. Such recommendations will be considered by the Board, which shall adopt the ensuing year(s) calendars no later than March 1.

7.06 Personnel Files

- A. Location and Maintenance The official personnel files of all teachers shall be kept at the Board building and maintained by the superintendent.
- B. In addition to the application for employment and references, personnel folders will contain records and information relative to compensation, payroll deductions, evaluation, and such other information as may be required by the state or considered pertinent. No anonymous letters, reports, or communications shall be included in the teacher's file.
- C. All personnel records of individual teachers will be maintained in accordance with provisions contained in ORC 149.43 and 1347. Each item in the file shall be dated as to its entrance therein.
- D. Each teacher will have the unlimited right to review the contents of his/her own personnel file. Such request will be made to the superintendent who will schedule a time for the teacher to have access to his/her file in the presence of a witness.
- E. Teachers may make written objections to any information contained in the file. Any written objection must be signed by the teacher and will become part of the teacher's personnel file.

- F. Lists of teachers' home addresses will be released only to governmental agencies as required for official reports as required by state and/or federal law.
- G. A copy of any information to be placed in a teacher's personnel file shall be given to the teacher.

7.07 Reduction in Force

The Board may reduce in force for the following reasons:

- 1. Decrease in enrollment from the previous school year on a district level, grade level, or program area
- 2. Suspension of schools or territorial changes
- 3. Return to duty of a teacher from a leave of absence or disability retirement
- 4. Curriculum changes
- 5. Financial reasons
- 6. Any mandated reason set forth in Ohio Revised Code Section 3319.17.

If the Board determines it is necessary to reduce the number of bargaining unit positions, those reductions shall be made in accordance with Ohio Revised Code section 3319.17. Comparability shall be determined using the performance evaluation ratings of each teacher or counselor over a three-year average, with numerical values assigned to each rating as follows: Accomplished-4; Skilled-3; Developing-2; and Ineffective-1. Seniority will be the basis of a reduction in force only between teachers who are comparable, i.e., have the same three-year average score.

- A. The Association shall be notified in writing of any proposed staff reduction. Such notification shall include:
 - 1. The positions for reductions being considered, and
 - 2. Reasons for such proposals.
- B. Seniority will be defined as the length of continuous service as a certificated/licensed employee under the regular contract in this district.
 - 1. Board approved leaves of absence will not interrupt seniority, but time spent on such leave shall not count toward seniority.
 - 2. The Superintendent shall provide the MGTA President with a seniority list on or before November 1 of each school year. The President shall notify the Superintendent of any corrections by December 15. The seniority list shall include each area of licensure/certification with unit members placed on all lists for which they are licensed/certified. Part-time unit members, if any, shall appear on the seniority lists but shall be listed separately from the names of full-time unit members.
 - 3. If two or more teachers have the same length of continuous service, seniority will be determined by:

- the date of the Board meeting at which the teacher was hired, and then by;
- the date the teacher signed his/her initial employment contract in the district, and then;
- if there are any remaining ties, they will be broken by lot.
- C. The names of teachers rated ineffective or developing whose contracts are suspended in a reduction in force will be placed on a recall list for twelve (12) months from the date of reduction. The names of teachers rated accomplished or skilled whose contracts are suspended in a reduction in force will be placed on a recall list for twenty-four (24) months from the date of reduction. Teachers on the recall list will have the following rights:
 - 1. No new teachers will be employed by the Board while there are teachers on the recall list who are certificated/licensed for the vacancy.
 - 2. Teachers on the recall list will be recalled based upon licensure/certification, fit, and prior evaluations.
 - 3. If a vacancy occurs, the Board will send a certified announcement to the last known address of all teachers on the recall list who are qualified according to these provisions. It is the teacher's responsibility to keep the Board informed of his/her current address. All teachers are required to respond in writing to the district office within seven (7) calendar days. Any teacher who fails to respond within seven (7) calendar days, or who declines to accept the position, will forfeit all recall rights.
 - 4. A teacher on the recall list will, upon acceptance of the notification to resume active employment status, return to active employment status with the same seniority, accumulation of sick leave, and salary schedule placement as he/she enjoyed at the time of layoff.
 - 5. If available through the insurance carrier the teacher shall have the right to any and all insurance benefits provided by the Board. Said premium shall be paid by the teacher by money order or bank draft made payable to the insurance company and received in the office of the treasurer as specified by the treasurer.
- D. The parties agree that these procedures apply only to the suspension of contracts for reduction in force. This article shall not require the Board to fill any vacancy, nor shall it interfere with any other lawful personnel procedures in the district.

7.08 Class Size

A. The Board and the Association agree that class size should be consistent with the standards of quality education. The parties agree that every effort should be made to provide one full-time equivalent regular classroom teacher for each twenty-four

- (24) pupils in average daily membership in the district. However, due to a lack of facilities, impacted growth areas, and a lack of proper financing, it may be difficult to reach this goal.
- B. As used in this section "educational service personnel" shall be defined pursuant to the Ohio Administrative Code, Section 3301-35-01.
- C. Every effort will be made not to place pupils in a classroom in larger numbers than the capacity of the teaching stations allow.
- D. The parties agree that every effort should be made to provide one educational service personnel for each 200 pupils in average daily membership in the district.
- E. An administrative response will be triggered when a K-2 unit member's class size exceeds 22 pupils.
- F. An administrative response will be triggered when a 1-2 elementary unit member's class size exceeds the desired limits of the district ratio established in Section A by more than 10%.
- G. An administrative response will be triggered when a secondary or 3-5 elementary unit member's class size exceeds the desired limits of the district ratio established in Section A by more than 20%.
- H. Courses that have been traditionally taught in large groups shall be excluded from these limitations.
- I. The administrative intervention shall be determined by the superintendent. In no case will that intervention result in the creation of a new section that has less than fifteen (15) students in membership.

7.09 Teacher Education and Certification and Licensure

The Mount Gilead Local Professional Development Committee (LPDC) shall provide district leadership in this area.

- A. The Mount Gilead LPDC shall consist of at least five (5) members. Three-fifths (3/5) of its membership shall be identified as classroom teachers. Two-fifths (2/5) shall be identified as administrative personnel.
 - 1. The Association shall select the teacher members of the LPDC from the Association membership. If possible, each building should be represented.
 - 2. If a teacher member is unable to fulfill a full term of membership, an Association member shall fill the position. If possible, the replacement member should represent the same building as the original member.
 - 3. The superintendent shall select the administrative members of the LPDC.

- 4. The superintendent shall determine the recall and replacement of the administrative members.
- B. The terms of office for the LPDC teacher members shall be three years beginning on July 1. One teacher member shall rotate off the LPDC each year.
- C. The LPDC shall consist of the following officers: chairperson, vice-chairperson, and recorder. In addition, a data entry clerk shall be appointed with the mutual agreement of the LPDC and superintendent.
- D. The LPDC shall determine its meeting schedule.
- E. The decision(s) of the LPDC shall be by majority vote. A quorum shall include at least one (1) administrative member.
- F. Each LPDC bargaining unit member shall be paid at the hourly rate for meetings scheduled outside of the school day or regular school year, not to exceed \$650.00 per year. Members will be issued a supplemental contract and will be required to submit time sheets verifying hours worked.
- G. Decisions of the LPDC may be appealed through the channels established in the LPDC guidelines.
- H. The LPDC shall approve all CEU programs and coursework for all certificated/licensed employees, as well as other activities that may provide CEU's. The LPDC shall establish criteria for the above programs.
- I. At least one member of the LPDC Committee shall be placed on any district committee involved with staff development issues.

7.10 Hiring Retired Teachers

A. Definition of Retiree

A retiree is an individual who has attained service retirement status with the State Teachers Retirement System (STRS) and is otherwise qualified by certification/licensure and background for public school teaching in Ohio.

B. Employment

The Board retains the right to reemploy retired teachers. The Board will make this determination on a case-by-case basis. Any bargaining unit member or any other retiree of STRS who retires and is subsequently reemployed in the Mount Gilead Exempted Village School District may be hired at a rate of pay different from his/her years of service as specified in the salary schedule contained in this Agreement. This provision and such salary and individual contracts with a member expressly supersede Ohio Revised Code Section 3317.13 and all other applicable laws.

C. Salary Placement and Index

The teacher shall be placed at the salary step that is agreed to by the teacher and the Board of Education. Actual training credit will be awarded.

D. Insurance

A retiree may purchase dental and vision service at district cost. Medical and prescription drug coverage shall not be provided unless STRS denies such coverage due to employment.

E. Contracts

The retiree shall be granted an automatically non-renewing one-year limited contract. The retiree shall not accumulate seniority. It shall not be necessary for the Board to take formal action to not re-employ the employee pursuant to 3319.11, Ohio Revised Code, in order to terminate the employment relationship. The employment relationship shall end upon the expiration of the contract in the same manner as a supplemental contract.

F. Sick Leave/Severance Pay

Retirees will accrue sick leave pursuant to the Agreement and ORC. A retiree is not eligible to receive a severance payment upon leaving employment in the district.

G. Vacancy

The retiree's position shall be posted annually. The retiree may bid on the position after the Agreement's posting period has expired.

H. All of the terms and conditions of employment set forth in the preceding subsections shall supersede and replace any sections of the Ohio Revised Code with which they are in conflict, including, but not limited to, Sections 3319.11, 3319.11, 3319.12, 3319.17, Chapter 3307, 3313.202, 3319.08, 3319.141, 3317.13, and 3317.14.

7.11 National Board Certification

A teacher who seeks National Board Certification (NBC) shall notify the administration of his/her intent to participate in the process.

A teacher who seeks NBC shall be granted, on a one-time basis, two (2) professional leave days for preparation and testing. These days are in addition to other professional days permitted herein.

Unreimbursed application and testing fees shall be reimbursed under the provisions of Article V, Section 5.04, College Credit Reimbursement, upon successful passage of the program. If a teacher's education program includes self-paid credit for working on NBC, tuition reimbursement shall also apply. The combination of these two reimbursements

shall not exceed \$1,500.00 as provided in Article V, Section 5.04. The tuition reimbursement form shall be revised to reflect this benefit.

If a teacher's education program does <u>not</u> include credit hours for pursuing NBC, a teacher shall be granted six (6) semester hours of credit toward advancement on the salary schedule only.

All such benefits shall be provided once per teacher.

7.12 Advisory Council for the Superintendent

- A. Any teacher representatives and teacher alternates who are to serve on the Advisory Council for the superintendent shall be selected from each building by a majority vote of that building's faculty. This selection shall take place in the month of September. In addition, the Association president shall also serve on the committee. Other personnel including principals, treasurer, curriculum director, technology director, etc., may be invited to attend council meetings at the discretion of the superintendent.
- B. All Advisory Council members will be provided with a schedule of the meetings which will be established at the first Advisory Council meeting in September. The Advisory Council will meet every six (6) weeks of the school year beginning in September. Additional meetings may be scheduled as mutually agreed upon.
- C. The issues discussed by the Advisory Council shall not be construed to be negotiations and shall not alter or amend the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

7.13 Pay Periods

Each teacher shall receive twenty-four (24) equal pays during the regular work year. The pay dates are the 10th and 25th of each month. When the 10th and 25th are on a weekend or holiday, payment is made on the previous business day.

7.14 Court Appearance

A teacher serving as a juror or who is subpoenaed to testify in a court of law shall receive the difference between his/her regular pay and any remuneration received for such services. This leave shall not be chargeable to sick leave or personal leave. This provision shall not apply if the teacher is a party to the court matter.

7.15 Special Education

Each unit member who participates in the IAT or MFE process or who will be providing instructional or other services specified on the IEP or "504" to a student with special needs shall be invited to participate in the IAT, MFE, IEP or "504" meeting by the building administrator using the Student Education Meeting form, the IEP Notification form, or other form developed by the administration.

- A. Every reasonable effort will be made to schedule such meetings during the contract day.
- B. If such meetings must be scheduled outside the contract day, the participating unit members shall be eligible for payment. (Such time outside the contract day must be for a minimum block of thirty (30) minutes.) The amount of time shall be verified by a building administrator. Such verification shall be attached to the appropriate form (Appendix I). Payment will be at the hourly rate.

7.16 Copies of Board Policy

The Board policy manual shall be maintained on the district website. Every proposed change to Board policy will be emailed to the MGTA President prior to any Board action.

7.17 Dress Code

The teacher shall be responsible for dressing in a professional and job-appropriate manner.

7.18 Procedure to Resolve Parent/Teacher Disagreements

Community and school communication ideally should be such that most complaints may be resolved through personal conferences at the school level. Various avenues of contact between professional staff member, pupil, parent, principal, and other appropriate staff personnel should be pursued before using the formal procedures outlined below. To that end, upon receipt of a complaint, the person receiving the complaint should refer the complainant to the teacher affected who shall meet with the complainant to attempt to resolve the complaint. Any teacher who is the subject of a complaint that could lead to discipline shall be notified in a timely manner. If the complainant refuses or does not wish to meet with the teacher, the complainant shall be referred to the building principal who may meet with the complainant to attempt to resolve the complaint. If the building principal is able to resolve the complaint, he/she shall advise the teacher of the nature of the complaint, its resolution, and the identity of the complainant. If such conferences to not lead to understanding and resolution of problems involved, the principal may investigate the allegations and determine what action, if any, should be taken based upon the allegations in the complaint.

Anonymous complaints shall not be subject of investigation, unless they involve the health, safety, or welfare of a student or other employee.

7.19 New Programs/Curricula

Teachers shall be trained in advance of the implementation of any new programs or curricula and shall be provided all materials prior to implementation, unless otherwise required by law. Training conducted outside of the contracted work day/year shall be paid at the hourly rate. Teachers who are new to the district or grade level/department shall be trained within the first three (3) months of assignment. Independent/Integrated Arts teachers who have responsibilities for implementing these programs/curricula shall be included in all training.

ARTICLE VIII - RESIDENT EDUCATOR PROGRAM

8.01 Resident Educator Program

The Board and the Association will comply with the requirements of the Ohio Resident Educator Program.

Resident Educator Mentors shall be compensated as follows:

Year 1 (per Resident Educator) \$900 Year 2 and beyond (per Resident Educator) \$750

ARTICLE IX - OTHER PROVISIONS

9.01 Continuation Clause

Any negotiated item currently in effect and not changed during this round of negotiations shall remain in full force and effect and shall be carried over and placed in any successor agreement.

9.02 Superseding Clause

Consistent with Ohio Revised Code Chapter 4117, the parties intend that this Agreement shall supersede and replace in their entirety any and all provisions of the Ohio Revised Code, which are in conflict or are inconsistent with any provision of this Agreement, whether or not the statutory provision is specifically enumerated herein.

9.03 This Agreement/Severability

This Agreement supersedes and cancels all prior agreements between the parties whether verbal, written or based upon alleged past practices, and all Board policy and administrative regulations, it being the intent of the parties that the Agreement shall constitute the entire agreement between the parties.

Should the State Employment Relations Board or any Court of competent jurisdiction, determine, after all appeals or times for appeal have been exhausted, that any provision herein is unlawful, such provision or portion thereof, shall be automatically terminated but all other provisions of the contract shall remain in full force and effect.

9.04 <u>Duration</u>

This Agreement shall be effective July 1, 2	023 through June 30, 2026.
Board President	<u>6-2-23</u> Date
Ina Tallera Treasurer	<u>(b - 2 - 23</u> Date
Association President	$\frac{(o-2-2)}{\text{Date}}$
Superintendent	$\frac{\sqrt{2}/23}{\text{Date}}$

MOUNT GILEAD EXEMPTED VILLAGE SCHOOL GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE FORM

Grievance #	Date Filed:
Name of Grievant(s):	
Building Assignment:	
Date of Occurrence:	
Specific Provisions Violated:	
Statement of Grievance:	
Relief Sought:	
LEVEL 1: S	SUBMISSION OF GRIEVANCE
Signature of Grievant(s)	Date
Signature of Grievanus)	Date
Disposition of Building Principal	
Signature of Principal	Date

LEVEL 2: APPEAL TO SUPERINTENDENT

Position of Grievant(s)	
Signature of Grievant(s)	Date
Disposition by Superintendent	
·	
Signature of Superintendent	Date
LEVEL 3: REQUEST FOR	MEDIATION
Signature of Grievant(s)	Date
Signature of Superintendent	Date

LEVEL 4: ARBITRATION

MOUNT GILEAD SUPPLEMENTAL PAY SCALES

Base Salary: \$36,302 2023-2024

		Base Salary:		2023-2024		
GROUP	YEAR 0	YEAR 1-2	YEAR 3-4	YEAR 5-6	YEAR 7-8	YEAR 9+
		1.10%	1.20%	1.25%	1.30%	1.35%
	16%	17.60%	19.20%	20%	20.80%	21.60%
	\$5,808	\$6,389	\$6,970	\$7,260	\$7,551	\$7,841
Same	15.50%	17.05%	18.60%	19.38%	20.15%	20. 9 3%
	\$5,627	\$6,189	\$6,752	\$7,034	\$7,315	\$7,596
Group 13 1	13%	14.30%	15.60%	16.25%	16.90%	17.55%
	\$4,719	\$5,191	\$5,663	\$5,899	\$6,135	\$6,371
Group 12	12%	13.20%	14.40%	15%	15.60%	16.20%
	\$4,356	\$4,792	\$5,227	\$5,445	\$5,663	\$5,881
Group 11	11%	12.10%	13.20%	13.75%	14.30%	14.85%
	\$3,993	\$4,393	\$4,792	\$4,992	\$5,191	\$5,391
Group 10	10%	11%	12%	12.50%	13%	13.50%
	\$3,630	\$3,993	\$4,356	\$4,538	\$4,719	\$4,901
Group 9	9%	9.90%	10.80%	11.25%	11.70%	12.15%
	\$3,267	\$3,594	\$3,921	\$4,084	\$4,247	\$4,411
Group 8.5	8.50%	9.35%	10.20%	10.63%	11.05%	11.48%
	\$3,086	\$3,394	\$3,703	\$3,857	\$4,011	\$4,166
Group 8	8%	8.80%	9.60%	10%	10.40%	10.80%
	\$2,904	\$3,195	\$3,485	\$3,630	\$3,775	\$3,921
Group 7.5	7.50%	8.25%	9%	9.38%	9.75%	10.13%
	\$2,723	\$2,995	\$3,267	\$3,403	\$3,539	\$3,676
Group 7	7%	7.70%	8.40%	8.75%	9.10%	9.45%
	\$2,541	\$2,795	\$3,049	\$3,176	\$3,303	\$3,431
Group 6.5	6.50%	7.15%	7.80%	8.13%	8.45%	8.78%
	\$2,360	\$2,596	\$2,832	\$2,950	\$3,068	\$3,186
Group 6	6%	6.60%	7.20%	7.50%	7.80%	8.10%
	\$2,178	\$2,396	\$2,614	\$2,723	\$2,832	\$2,940
Group 5.5	5.50%	6.05%	6.60%	6.88%	7.15%	7.43%
	\$1,997	\$2,196	\$2,396	\$2,496	\$2,596	\$2,695
Group 5	5%	5.50%	6%	6.25%	6.50%	6.75%
	\$1,815	\$1,997	\$2,178	\$2,269	\$2,360	\$2,450
Group 4.5	4.50%	4.95%	5.40%	5.63%	5.85%	6.08%
	\$1,634	\$1,797	\$1,960	\$2,042	\$2,124	\$2,205
Group 4	4%	4.40%	4.80%	5%	5.20%	5.40%
	\$1,452	\$1,597	\$1,742	\$1,815	\$1,888	\$1,960
Group 3.5	3.50%	3.85%	4.20%	4.38%	4.55%	4.73%
	\$1,271	\$1,398	\$1,525	\$1,588	\$1,652	\$1,715
Group 3	3%	3.30%	3.60%	3.75%	3.90%	4.05%
	\$1,089	\$1,198	\$1,307	\$1,361	\$1,416	\$1,470
Group 2.5	2.50%	2.75%	3%	3.13%	3.25%	3.38%
	\$908	\$998	\$1,089	\$1,134	\$1,180	\$1,225
Group 2	2%	2.20%	2.40%	2.50%	2.60%	2.70%
	\$726	\$799	\$871	\$908	\$944	\$980
Group 1.5	1.50%	1.65%	1.80%	1.88%	1.95%	2.03%
	\$545	\$599	\$653	\$681	\$708	\$735

Base Salary: \$37,754 2024-2025 **GROUP YEAR 3-4** YEAR 0 **YEAR 1-2 YEAR 5-6 YEAR 7-8** YEAR 9+ 1.10% 1.20% 1.25% 1.30% 1.35% Group 16 16% 17.60% 19.20% 20% 20.80% 21.60% \$6,041 \$7,249 \$6,645 \$7,551 \$7,853 \$8,155 **Group 15.5** 15.50% 17.05% 18.60% 19.38% 20.15% 20.93% \$5,852 \$7,022 \$6,437 \$7,315 \$7,607 \$7,900 Group 13 13% 14.30% 15.60% 16.25% 16.90% 17.55% \$4,908 \$5,399 \$5.890 \$6,135 \$6,380 \$6,626 12% Group 12 13.20% 14.40% 15% 15.60% 16.20% \$4,984 \$4,530 \$5,437 \$5,663 \$5,890 \$6,116 Group 11 11% 12.10% 13.20% 13.75% 14.30% 14.85% \$4.153 \$4,568 \$4,984 \$5,191 \$5,399 \$5,606 Group 10 10% 11% 12% 12.50% 13% 13.50% \$3,775 \$4,153 \$4,530 \$4,719 \$4,908 \$5,097 Group 9 9% 9.90% 10.80% 11,25% 11.70% 12.15% \$3,398 \$3,738 \$4,077 \$4,247 \$4,417 \$4,587 Group 8.5 8.50% 9.35% 10.20% 10.63% 11.05% 11.48% \$3,209 \$3,530 \$3.851 \$4.011 \$4,172 \$4,332 **Group 8** 8% 8.80% 9.60% 10% 10.40% 10.80% \$3,322 \$3,624 \$3,020 \$3,775 \$3,926 \$4,077 Group 7.5 7.50% 8.25% 9% 9.38% 9.75% 10.13% \$2,832 \$3,115 \$3,398 \$3,539 \$3,681 \$3,823 Group 7 7% 7.70% 8.40% 8.75% 9.10% 9.45% \$2,643 \$2,907 \$3,171 \$3,303 \$3,436 \$3,568 Group 6.5 6.50% 7.15% 7.80% 8.13% 8.45% 8.78% \$2,454 \$2,945 \$2,699 \$3,068 \$3,190 \$3,313 Group 6 6% 6.60% 7.20% 7.50% 7.80% 8.10% \$2,265 \$2,492 \$2,718 \$2,832 \$2,945 \$3.058 Group 5.5 5.50% 6.05% 6.60% 6.88% 7.15% 7.43% \$2,076 \$2,284 \$2,492 \$2,596 \$2,699 \$2,803 Group 5 5% 5.50% 6% 6.25% 6.50% 6.75% \$1,888 \$2,076 \$2,265 \$2,360 \$2,454 \$2,548 Group 4.5 4.50% 4.95% 5.40% 5.63% 5.85% 6.08% \$1.699 \$1,869 \$2,039 \$2,124 \$2,209 \$2,294 4% Group 4 4.40% 4.80% 5% 5.20% 5.40% \$1,510 \$1.661 \$1,812 \$1,888 \$1,963 \$2,039 Group 3.5 3.50% 3.85% 4.20% 4.38% 4.55% 4.73% \$1,321 \$1,454 \$1,586 \$1,652 \$1,718 \$1,784 Group 3 3% 3.30% 3.60% 3.75% 3.90% 4.05% \$1,133 \$1,246 \$1,359 \$1,416 \$1,472 \$1,529 Group 2.5 2.50% 2.75% 3% 3.13% 3.25% 3.38% \$944 \$1,038 \$1,133 \$1,180 \$1,227 \$1,274 2% Group 2 2.20% 2.40% 2.50% 2.60% 2.70% \$755 \$831 \$906 \$944 \$982 \$1,019 Group 1.5 1.50% 1.65% 1.80% 1.88% 1.95% 2.03% \$566 \$708 \$623 \$680 \$736 \$765

Base Salary: 2025-2026 \$39,264 **YEAR 5-6 YEAR 7-8** YEAR 9+ YEAR 1-2 **YEAR 3-4** GROUP YEAR 0 1.10% 1.20% 1.25% 1.30% 1.35% 16% 17.60% 19.20% 20% 20.80% 21.60% Group 16 \$7,539 \$7,853 \$8,167 \$8,481 \$6,282 \$6,910 19.38% 20.15% 20.93% 17.05% 18.60% **Group 15.5** 15.50% \$8,216 \$7,303 \$7,607 \$7,912 \$6,695 \$6,086 16.25% 16.90% 17.55% Group 13 13% 14.30% 15.60% \$6,380 \$6,636 \$6,891 \$5,104 \$5,615 \$6,125 16.20% 12% 15% 15.60% 14.40% Group 12 13.20% \$4,712 \$5,183 \$5,654 \$5,890 \$6,125 \$6,361 13.20% 13.75% 14.30% 14.85% 11% 12.10% Group 11 \$4,319 \$5,615 \$5,831 \$4,751 \$5,183 \$5,399 12% 12.50% 13% 13.50% Group 10 10% 11% \$3,926 \$4,319 \$4,712 \$4,908 \$5,104 \$5,301 11.70% 12.15% 9.90% 10.80% 11.25% Group 9 9% \$4,241 \$4,417 \$4.594 \$4.771 \$3,534 \$3,887 11.48% 11.05% Group 8.5 8.50% 9.35% 10.20% 10.63% \$4,172 \$4,339 \$4,506 \$3,337 \$3,671 \$4,005 10.40% 9.60% 10% 10.80% 8% 8.80% Group 8 \$3,769 \$3,926 \$4,083 \$4,241 \$3,141 \$3,455 9.38% 9.75% 10.13% Group 7.5 7.50% 8.25% 9% \$3,534 \$3,828 \$3,975 \$3.239 \$3,681 \$2,945 8.75% 9.10% 9.45% 7% 7.70% 8.40% Group 7 \$2,748 \$3,023 \$3,298 \$3,436 \$3,573 \$3,710 8.78% 7.15% 7.80% 8.13% 8.45% Group 6.5 6.50% \$3,445 \$3,318 \$2.807 \$3,063 \$3,190 \$2,552 8.10% 6.60% 7.20% 7.50% 7.80% Group 6 6% \$2,945 \$3,063 \$3,180 \$2,591 \$2,827 \$2,356 7.43% 6.05% 6.60% 6.88% 7.15% Group 5.5 5.50% \$2,915 \$2,591 \$2,699 \$2,807 \$2,160 \$2,375 6.25% 6.50% 6.75% 5% 5.50% 6% Group 5 \$2,552 \$2,650 \$2,160 \$2,356 \$2,454 \$1,963 5.63% 5.85% 6.08% 4.50% 4.95% 5.40% Group 4.5 \$2,209 \$2,297 \$2,385 \$1,767 \$1,944 \$2,120 4.80% 5% 5.20% 5.40% Group 4 4% 4.40% \$1,885 \$1,963 \$2,042 \$2,120 \$1,571 \$1,728 4.20% 4.38% 4.55% 4.73% 3.50% 3.85% **Group 3.5** \$1,787 \$1,855 \$1,374 \$1,512 \$1,649 \$1,718 3.90% 4.05% 3.60% 3.75% Group 3 3% 3.30% \$1,590 \$1,296 \$1,414 \$1,472 \$1,531 \$1,178 2.50% 2.75% 3% 3.13% 3.25% 3.38% Group 2.5 \$1,080 \$1,178 \$1,227 \$1,276 \$1,325 \$982 2.70% 2.50% 2.60% 2% 2.40% Group 2 2.20% \$942 \$982 \$1,021 \$1,060

1.80%

\$707

1.88%

\$736

1.95%

\$766

2.03%

\$795

\$785

1.50%

\$589

Group 1.5

\$864

1.65%

\$648